#### Oxidative stress in neurodegeneration and available means of protection

### Amos Akintayo Fatokun, Trevor William Stone, Robert Anthony Smith

Division of Neuroscience and Biomedical Systems, Institute of Biomedical and Life Sciences, University of Glasgow, Glasgow G12 800, UK

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

## 1. Abstract

- 2. Reactive oxygen species in biological systems
  - 2.1. Nature and reactivity
  - 2.2. Sources in biological systems
  - 2.3. Physiological roles in cell signaling
  - 2.4. Induction of oxidative stress
  - 2.5. Relationship with nitrosative stress
  - 2.6. Antioxidant defense systems
- 3. Oxidative damage in neurodegeneration

4. Mechanisms of oxidative neuronal damage and death

- 4.1. Apoptotic neuronal death
  - *4.1.1. Caspase-dependent mechanisms*
  - 4.1.2. Caspase-independent mechanisms
  - 4.1.3. Membrane permeability transition
  - 4.2. Necrotic neuronal death
    - 4.2.1. Role of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP)
  - 4.3. "Hybrid" or "intermediate" cell death
  - 4.4. Activation of signaling cascades
  - 4.5. Aberrant cell cycle re-entry

5. Protection against oxidative damage and death: existing and emerging mechanisms and current and future challenges

- 5.1. Regulating oxygen, boosting antioxidant levels and lowering ROS production
- 5.2. Repairing oxidative damage and eliminating unwanted proteins and lipids
- 5.3. Antioxidant therapeutics: from bench to bedside and back

## 6. References

# 1. ABSTRACT

Substantial pieces of direct and indirect evidence have mounted over the years linking the induction of oxidative stress to a plethora of disease conditions, not least those associated with the death of neurons. The causal relationship between oxidative damage and neurodegeneration is, however, not yet clear and still a subject of intense investigation. Nevertheless, the phenomenon of oxidative neuronal death has received considerable attention in a frantic search for efficacious therapies for the management of neurological and neurodegenerative conditions. The redox-active nature of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which in their excessive levels induce oxidative stress, the prevalence of ROS production in biological systems, the complexity of interrelationships among these species, and the contextdependent adequacy and resilience of the antioxidant defense systems are some of the challenges that basic research has to grapple with to advance successfully to the translational stage. Much still has to be understood for research efforts in this field to yield enduring therapies. In this review, we examine the nature (chemistry) of ROS, the relationships between them, their physiological functions, the roles of oxidative stress in neurodegeneration, the mechanisms of cell death induced by oxidant species, and the available means of protecting neurons against oxidative damage.

# 2. REACTIVE OXYGEN SPECIES IN BIOLOGICAL SYSTEMS

#### 2.1. Nature and reactivity

Although oxygen  $(O_2)$  is essential to life, it is an interesting fact that toxicity can result from its excessive levels (1), and it can also play a role in molecular damage through its radical and non-radical derivatives named reactive oxygen species (ROS), which are molecules chemically reactive to different degrees (2-5). ROS are usually low-molecular-weight intracellular oxygen free radicals with an unpaired electron and the terms ROS and oxygen free radicals are sometimes considered equivalent and used interchangeably (6), though erroneously, as some ROS, such as hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>), are not free radicals. A free radical is defined as any species capable of independent existence that contains one or more unpaired electrons (7). Because free radicals are partially reduced and contain an orbital with an unpaired electron, they are chemically reactive, and in order to gain stability, they "steal" electrons (hence the term "electron lovers") or hydrogen atoms from their neighbors, turning these molecules also to radicals (8,9), and thereby instigating a continuous chain of reactions. Reactive oxygen species include superoxide anion radical  $(O_2, \dot{O}_2)$ ,  $H_2O_2$  and the hydroxyl radical (OH). The one-, two- and three-electron reductions of molecular O2 generate, respectively, superoxide, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and hydroxyl radical (10), but the

reductions of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> are generally slower than those of superoxide (11). The superoxide anion, obtained by the univalent reduction (addition of an electron) of triplet-state molecular oxygen  $({}^{3}O_{2})$  (12), is not highly reactive, even though it is a free radical. This is because it lacks the ability to penetrate lipid membranes and is therefore enclosed in the compartment where it is produced (6). However, it can generate more reactive radical species (11). For example, it could react rapidly with nitric oxide (NO) to produce the highly toxic radical, peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>) (12), and can also be converted to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> by the process of dismutation (two molecules of superoxide dismutate to  $\mathrm{H_2O_2}$  and molecular oxygen), catalyzed by the enzyme superoxide dismutase (SOD) (11), of which there are three isoforms (SOD1, SOD2, SOD3) (13), or by metal complexes, especially of copper (11). The peroxynitrite generated by the reaction between superoxide and NO has the activity of the hydroxyl radical and nitrogen dioxide radical, although it does not readily decompose into these entities (14), and can also nitrate and hydroxylate directly aromatic rings on amino acid residues as well as react readily as a potent oxidant with sulfhydryls and zinc-thiolate (14,15). Peroxynitrite can protonate rapidly at physiological pH to the hydroxyl radical-generating peroxynitrous acid (ONOOH) (16,17) and is also capable of reacting with carbon dioxide to form nitrogen dioxide and carbonate radical (15,16,18).

Transition metals such as iron and copper can catalyze the formation of oxyradicals, as autoxidation of metal complexes can generate superoxide radical (11). Hydrogen peroxide is not a free radical, and is often considered-like superoxide- only mildly reactive, but because it is stable (with a long half-life), produced by almost all tissue types where its concentrations can rise, and has the ability to penetrate biological membranes by diffusing within and across cells, it is highly important (10). In fact, a decrease in intracellular superoxide or an increase in H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> could lead to cytosolic acidification by shifting the cytosolic pH to a significantly acidic level (19). The toxicity of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> is usually as a result of its profound ability to traverse cellular membranes -unlike superoxideand the production of the extremely toxic hydroxyl radical through its reaction with transition metals, since in the presence of such transition metal ions as iron or copper, which are often bound in complex with proteins or other molecules, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> can undergo a one-electron reduction in the Fenton reaction (Reaction 1), leading to the production of the hydroxyl radical (6,20) (which is the most reactive and most toxic of the ROS), although it can also react with organic peroxides to form alkoxyl or hydroxyl radicals (21).

$$H_2O_2 + Cu^+/Fe^{2+} \rightarrow OH + OH^- + Cu^{2+}/Fe^{3+}$$
 (Reaction 1)

The metal ions can be recycled by superoxide as shown in Reaction 2

$$\operatorname{Cu}^{2+}/\operatorname{Fe}^{3+} + \operatorname{O}_2^{-} \rightarrow \operatorname{Cu}^+/\operatorname{Fe}^{2+} + \operatorname{O}_2$$
 (Reaction 2)

A combination of Reactions 1 and 2 produces the Haber-Weiss reaction. Hydrogen peroxide could also serve

as an intermediate in the production of the more reactive hypochlorous acid (HOCl) through the action of myeloperoxidase present in the phagosomes of neutrophils (22).

#### 2.2. Sources in biological systems

ROS can be generated in biological systems through cellular respiration, several enzyme systems, endogenous metabolism and receptor-mediated events. In the process of generating energy during aerobic metabolism, cells reduce oxygen to water and there is transfer of electrons, the result of which is the leakage of high-energy electrons resulting in the formation of ROS. It is estimated that 2-4% of the oxygen consumed during oxidative phosphorylation in the mitochondria is converted to ROS. Superoxide is the major oxygen free radical produced, generated by up to 1% of the mitochondrial electron flow (13), and its formation could occur spontaneously in the electron-rich aerobic environment in the neighbourhood of the inner mitochondrial membrane (6). The part of the electron transport chain that actually uses oxygen is the terminal oxidase enzyme, cytochrome oxidase (23). In addition to the mitochondrial generation, superoxide radical could also be produced through the activity of the electron transport chain in the endoplasmic reticulum (24), but apart from these sources, NADPH oxidase also generates a significant amount of ROS in the cell (25). It is a multi-component, membrane-associated enzyme that catalyzes the one-electron reduction of oxygen to superoxide using reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) or reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) as the electron donor. Both superoxide anion and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> are established products of the "respiratory burst" when the plasma membrane NADPH oxidase of neutrophils and macrophages is activated (26). Either of them is also produced endogenously by flavoenzymes such as oxidase (27-29).When xanthine accumulated hypoxanthine and xanthine are converted by xanthine oxidase to uric acid, superoxide anion is produced. This xanthine oxidase can derive from xanthine dehydrogenase through a calcium-dependent conversion (involving calcium-activated peptidases, such as calpain I) under conditions of energy failure and elevated intracellular calcium levels (30). Other enzymes capable of producing superoxide are lipoxygenases and cyclooxygenases (31,32).

Calcium-dependent activation of nitric oxide synthase (NOS) can produce the gaseous free radical, nitric oxide. Several enzymes in the brain, including monoamine oxidase (MAO), tyrosine hydroxylase and L-amino oxidase generate  $H_2O_2$  as a normal by-product of their activity, while auto-oxidation of endogenous substances such as ascorbic acid and catecholamines also yields  $H_2O_2$ . Phospholipase  $A_2$  (PLA<sub>2</sub>), when activated in a Ca<sup>2+</sup>dependent process, can generate arachidonic acid from membrane phospholipids and arachidonic acid could in turn yield superoxide anion when subsequently metabolized through the cyclooxygenase or lipoxygenase pathway that leads to the production of eicosanoids.

There is also evidence for receptor-mediated generation of ROS. Glutamate receptor activation is now known to be a major source of ROS inducing oxidative stress in the brain, where excessive stimulation of glutamate receptors results in excitotoxicity (30). Overstimulation of the population of glutamate receptors sensitive to N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) leads to significant elevation of intracellular calcium concentration, which in turn generates ROS (superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) through the activation of several calcium-dependent enzymes and processes (33). By damaging neurons, oxidative stress generated by ROS could itself promote the release of excitatory amino acids (34); the ROS could also reduce glutamate uptake by glial cells, prevent glutamate conversion to glutamine by inactivating glutamine synthetase (35), or damage glutamate transporters (36). Some neurons and glia contain transient receptor potential melastatin-related (TRPM)2 cation channels that rapidly permit entry of calcium ions in the presence of ROS such as  $H_2O_2$  (37). A major endogenous route for the generation of NMDA receptor ligands and some cytotoxic compounds is the kynurenine pathway of metabolism of the amino acid tryptophan. The kynurenine pathway metabolizes over 90% of dietary tryptophan that is not used in protein synthesis to generate the essential co-factors nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) and nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADP). Products of this pathway include quinolinic acid, an endogenous agonist ligand able to activate selectively the NMDA receptors (38,39), and kynurenic acid, a broad-spectrum glutamate receptor antagonist that acts at the strychnine-resistant, glycinesensitive site on the NMDA receptor (39,40). The kynurenine pathway products known to generate substantial levels of ROS include quinolinic acid, 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid and 3-hydroxykynurenine. 3-hydroxykynurenine has been reported to be the most toxic of all kynurenines or tryptophan metabolites, as it generates substantial levels of  $H_2O_2$  (41,42) and is relevant to the pathophysiology of a number of neurodegenerative conditions such as Huntington's disease (43).

#### 2.3. Physiological roles in cell signaling

Although not the focus of this review, it is essential to first of all highlight the physiological relevance of ROS (superoxide and H2O2 in this context) before focusing on their pathological roles, as this enhances a better appreciation of their concentration- and contextdependent differential effects. ROS are produced and degraded by all aerobic organisms, and this leads to either physiological concentrations required for normal cell function, or excessive quantities, a state referred to as oxidative stress, as discussed later in this review (6). It is generally believed that low levels of ROS, especially H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and superoxide, are involved in cellular signaling and may thus be beneficial and necessary for the maintenance of organism's adequate physiological functioning, while high concentrations are damaging, leading to cell death (26,44). ROS can induce increases in cytosolic calcium (33) and their signal cascades are involved in cell growth, cell death, mitogenesis, angiogenesis and carcinogenesis (25). Growth responses have been shown to be elicited by H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in mouse osteoblastic cells (MC3T3) (44,45). Besides, exogenously

added superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> as active oxygen species can stimulate growth and growth responses in several mammalian cell types when added to the growth medium, with the effects of exogenous superoxide on cells being extremely rapid (44). Interestingly, it has also been reported that a number of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) can promote the growth of many cell lines when added to cultures at low concentrations, whereas high concentrations are inhibitory to growth (44). In addition, superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> could stimulate the expression of early growthregulated genes such as c-myc, c-fos, c-jun, erg-1, KC and JE. Hydrogen peroxide can cause protein phosphorylation (46), activation of protein kinases (e.g., protein kinase C), and activation of serum-response elements in the promoters of early growth-response genes (45). ROS can also cause oxidative inactivation of phosphatases and activation of transcription factors (47). For example, they stimulate tyrosine kinase activity (48), regulate mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPKs) (JNK, p38MAPK and ERK) and activate transcription factors Nuclear Factor-kappa B (NFkappaB) and Activator Protein-1 (AP-1) (12). In neuronal cells, a role has been demonstrated for ROS in nerve growth factor (NGF) signaling (12). Such findings have led to suggestions that these ROS might function as mitogenic stimuli through biochemical processes common to natural growth factors (44). Again, the observation that superoxide or its dismutation product,  $H_2O_2$ , is released by cells, either constitutively in the case of tumor cells, or following cytokine stimulation, has provoked the speculation that they might serve as a sort of "autocrine" growth stimulation system or a means of "intercellular communication" (26). It appears that the growth responses induced in normal cells by exogenous ROS require the additional presence of some serum components, in which case the ROS are thought to be augmenting the effects of natural growth factors (44).

Both superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> have also been found to be involved in cellular defense system, as they could be produced in vivo through inflammatory cells in the vicinity of a tumor, or at an inflammation site, and are products of the "respiratory burst" when the NADPH oxidase of neutrophils and macrophages is activated (26,49). They are therefore relevant to the ability of the cells to fight infection or invading organisms. Superoxide can be released by both phagocytic (50) and non-phagocytic cells (51), by primary fibroblasts (52), and by endothelial (53) and epithelial cells (54). In a number of these cases, the release becomes significantly enhanced by cytokines such as interferon and interleukin-1, and there is involvement of protein kinase C (55). The production of ROS in non-phagocytic cells involves the activation of several signaling pathways such as cytokine receptors, G-protein-coupled receptors and receptor tyrosine and serine/threonine kinases (47).

In relation to growth factors, an example of a defined role for ROS in the context of angiogenesis is the involvement of NADPH oxidase-derived ROS in vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR2)-mediated signaling linked to endothelial cell migration and proliferation, VEGF being a potent angiogenesis factor (56). In another capacity, ROS have been shown to be important in controlling the transcriptional activity of the

hypoxia-inducible factor-1 (HIF-1), which is believed to be the master regulator of the hypoxia response and is known to regulate dozens of genes involved in the control of metabolism, angiogenesis and metastasis (57-59). The angiogenic potency of bone marrow cells, the implantation of which induces therapeutic angiogenesis, was shown to be enhanced by their short-term pre-treatment with lowdose H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (60). In relation to oncogenesis, it was recently reported that the effect of intracellular ROS is dependent on the ratio of intracellular superoxide to  $H_2O_2$ : while a predominant increase in superoxide supports cell survival and promotes oncogenesis, a preponderance of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> prevents carcinogenesis by activating cell death signaling (19). ROS are now known to act at different stages of carcinogenesis, thus playing multiple roles in oncogenesis. including mutagenicity and effects on tumor initiation, promotion and progression (61).

# 2.4. Induction of oxidative stress

While low levels of ROS have a number of useful physiological roles and are involved in cell signaling, their excessive levels result in a state commonly referred to as oxidative stress, defined as an imbalance between free radical-generating and free-radical scavenging systems, in favor of the former, a situation that arises when the amount of free radicals is increased or when the levels of antioxidant enzymes are decreased (62-65), leading to oxidative damage. Because of their high reactivity, ROS are prone to causing damage and are thereby potentially toxic, mutagenic, or carcinogenic (6), their intracellular production threatening the integrity of various biomolecules including proteins (66), lipids, and nucleic acids such as DNA (67,68), as they oxidize such molecules (68), although it has to be appreciated that there is always a basal level of oxidative damage to these biomolecules (7, 69). Cellular damage resulting from oxidative stress has been linked to the aging process (70) and a wide variety of pathological conditions including atherosclerosis (71), carcinogenesis osteoporosis (72),(73)and neurodegenerative disorders (30). Damage can be caused through a single reaction, a chain reaction, or a branching mechanism (11). A single reaction may not cause pronounced damage. A chain reaction results when a radical such as the hydroxyl radical reacts with a biomolecule, creating another radical, and only when a radical reacts with another radical or with a transition-metal ion would this vicious trend stop. The process of branching results in extensive damage (11). Chain reactions when initiated generate numerous toxic reactants that rigidify membranes by cross-linking (30). The oxygen radicals can occur as alkyl or peroxyl radicals in lipids (74) and notably, a major consequence of oxidative stress is lipid peroxidation, which results from an interaction of ROS with polyunsaturated lipids in cell membranes (75). Subsequently, changes occur in structure, function and permeability of the membrane, leading ultimately to cell death. Lipid peroxidation can decrease membrane fluidity, increase membrane leakiness, damage membrane proteins and inactivate receptors, enzymes and ion channels (7). Oxidative stress can increase Ca<sup>2+</sup>, thus activating PLA<sub>2</sub>, which can liberate arachidonic acid from membrane phospholipids (17). This arachidonic acid can undergo lipid peroxidation (76) and also act as a substrate for eicosanoid synthesis. Low levels of  $H_2O_2$  can accelerate cyclooxygenase action on PUFAs, leading to prostaglandin synthesis (77). End-products of lipid peroxidation can also have direct damaging effects: for example, the increased formation of isoprostanes (78), biochemical markers of oxidative stress (73), has been observed in many human diseases (79).

Although superoxide and  $H_2O_2$  at high concentrations could induce oxidative stress resulting in oxidative damage, the hydroxyl radical is possibly capable of doing more damage to biological systems than any other ROS, owing to its strong reactivity with biomolecules (6). It has been theorized that in excess of 50% of the free radical-mediated molecular destruction of cells is a direct consequence of the hydroxyl radical. Nevertheless, its absolute significance to cellular malfunction, diseases and aging has been difficult to define unequivocally (10). The hydroxyl radical is not generated directly by any known enzymatic reaction, but is produced by  $H_2O_2$  through slow decomposition in the presence of Fe<sup>2+</sup> by the Fenton reaction (30).

# 2.5. Relationship with nitrosative stress

Reactive nitrogen species (RNS), some of which are also free radicals, are equally a significant source of cellular damage when present in excessive amounts, as they induce nitrosative stress. Because they share a number of commonalities with ROS, we would consider them in some detail. Nitric oxide (NO), formerly identified as Endothelial-Derived Relaxing Factor (EDRF), is rather an odd member of the free radical family with a multiplicity of roles in the CNS and the periphery, including neurotransmitter functions and mediation of both proliferation and death, depending on tissue types and hence has been referred to as a Janus molecule. Studies of NO now mainly span the cardiovascular, nervous and immune systems (80). It is produced through the metabolic action of nitric oxide synthase (NOS) on L-arginine (oxidation of its guanidine group) with a stoichiometric formation of citrulline, though direct reduction of nitrite to NO has also been reported in the ischemic heart (81,82). Nitric oxide is known to be the mediator of tumoricidal and bactericidal actions of macrophages and is a likely transmitter of nonadrenergic, noncholinergic neurons (82). There are three isoforms of NOS: the calcium/calmodulindependent neuronal NOS (nNOS or NOS1), the endothelial NOS (eNOS or NOS3), and the calcium-independent, inducible NOS (iNOS or NOS2). Neuronal NOS (nNOS) and eNOS are the constitutive nitric oxide synthases. The inducible form (iNOS) is now known to bind. S-nitrosylate and activate cyclooxygenase-2 (83). Physiologically, NO activates soluble guanylate cyclase (sGC), leading to increase in cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP), although it is now also known to inhibit mitochondrial cytochrome c oxidase. Nitric oxide is similar to superoxide in many aspects in that it does not readily react with most biomolecules, despite its having an unpaired electron, but easily reacts with other free radicals (e.g., peroxyl and alkyl radicals), generating mainly less reactive molecules and thus functioning somewhat as a free radical scavenger (6).

In fact, it has been shown that nitric oxide inhibits peroxide-mediated endothelial toxicity (84). On the other hand, as mentioned earlier, it readily reacts with the superoxide radical, forming the extremely toxic peroxynitrite. The rate of this reaction is about three times faster than the rate at which superoxide dismutase (SOD) catalyzes the dismutation of superoxide radical to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. Nitric oxide can also be converted to other RNS such as nitrosonium cation (NO<sup>+</sup>) or nitroxyl anion (NO<sup>-</sup>), depending on the microenvironment (85). The production of peroxynitrite provides a case for the existence of a cooperative relationship between ROS and RNS. It is interesting to note that overstimulation of glutamate receptors causes the production of NO, superoxide and  $H_2O_2$ , and these species are now believed to be major mediators of the demise of neurons following excitotoxicity (86).

### 2.6. Antioxidant defense systems

Defense mechanisms to prevent or limit the damage caused by ROS are present in the body under normal circumstances (87). However, these defenses are complex, and tissues are equipped with different patterns of antioxidant defense, based on cell type and function, as well as on physiological states (88). Halliwell and Gutteridge (23) defined an antioxidant as "any substance that, when present at low concentrations compared with those of an oxidizable substrate, significantly delays or prevents oxidation of that substrate," where the term "oxidizable substrate" includes every type of molecule found in vivo. The cellular antioxidant defense systems are classified into two groups, enzymatic and non-enzymatic, of which there are indirect- and direct-acting agents (68). The antioxidant enzyme systems include superoxide dismutases (SOD), superoxide reductases (SOR), catalases, peroxiredoxins (Prx), glutathione peroxidases (GPx) and other glutathione-related enzymes. The low-molecularweight antioxidant compounds include vitamin C (a hydrophilic antioxidant), vitamin E or alpha-tocopherol (a chain-breaking hvdrophobic antioxidant). different selenium compounds, lipoic acid (thioctic acid) and ubiquinones, all of which interact with the mammalian thioredoxin system, a ubiquitous oxidoreductase system with antioxidant and redox regulatory roles (6,30). There are also low-efficiency ROS scavengers like free amino acids, peptides and proteins (89). In addition, there are free radical-induced cytoprotective genes, such as the antioxidant-like stress protein heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1), which catabolizes the pro-oxidant heme to generate biliverdin, iron, and the vasodilator carbon monoxide (CO). Elevated HO-1 activity has been shown to be protective against several pathological conditions (90). Biliverdin is subsequently converted by biliverdin reductase to bilirubin, an antioxidant that can scavenge lipid peroxyl radicals (91), while CO has both anti-apoptotic and anti-inflammatory properties (92).

Superoxide dismutase (SOD) catalyzes the formation of  $H_2O_2$  from superoxide radical. There are three forms of SOD expressed in the eukaryotic cells, encoded by three separate genes: the copper-zinc SOD (CuZnSOD) or SOD 1 found in the cytosol, the manganese-containing

SOD (MnSOD) or SOD 2. localized to the mitochondrial matrix, and the extracellular form of CuZnSOD, which is expressed at low levels in plasma and extracellular fluids, where it partially protects NO by reducing the concentration of superoxide radical (93,94). When the activity of SOD is chronically elevated above normal, as occurs in Down syndrome subjects, it can be pro-oxidative, which is why the disease is believed to be, at least in part, a consequence of excessive free radical generation (10,95). Catalase (a hemoprotein with four heme groups) and glutathione peroxidase (GPx) (containing selenium as a prosthetic group) catalyze the breakdown of  $H_2O_2$  to water and oxygen, with glutathione peroxidase being more important in neural tissue (87), perhaps partly because, relative to GPx which is found in high concentrations in the brain, there is little catalase in both grey and white matter (30). In addition, aside from its ability to eliminate  $H_2O_2$ , GPx is also involved in the detoxification of lipid peroxyl radicals (30) or lipid hydroperoxides (96). These lipid hydroperoxides can decompose to alkoxy radicals and aldehydes in the presence of  $Fe^{2+}$  (30). Glutathione peroxidase makes use of reduced glutathione (GSH), a tripeptide synthesized intracellularly (30), as a substrate that donates hydrogen and thus becomes converted to oxidized glutathione or glutathione disulphide (GSSG). Glutathione disulphide can be converted back to glutathione by glutathione reductase in an NADPHconsuming process (12). Another cytosolic enzyme, quinone reductase, first noted for its protection against carcinogens, also catalyzes a two-electron reduction of quinones to hydroquinones, which are more stable and less reactive (97).

Unlike superoxide anion and  $H_2O_2$  whose cellular levels are regulated by antioxidant enzymes as mentioned, there are no analogous enzymes for regulating the hydroxyl radical, which may further explain the extreme reactivity and toxicity of the oxyradical. Its management therefore depends on the endogenous antioxidants ascorbate and reduced glutathione (GSH) (98,99). Interestingly, cells have also developed complex metal-transport systems that deliver copper and iron to metallo-enzyme and proteins, thus preventing the presence of unbound copper in the intracellular environment (33), a mechanism that may limit the Fenton reaction that generates the hydroxyl radical.

# 3. OXIDATIVE DAMAGE IN NEURODEGENERATION

Oxidative stress represents an important pathway leading to neuronal degeneration and is implicated in many neurodegenerative diseases (which could be familial or sporadic) including Alzheimer's disease (AD), Parkinson's disease (PD), Huntington's disease (HD), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) (Lou Gehrig's disease) and Friedreich's ataxia (FA) (33,100). Similarly, there is evidence of oxidative stress in conditions involving acute damage to the brain, such as trauma, stroke, hypoxicreperfusion and epilepsy (13,30,101). However, it is still far from clear whether oxidative damage is a cause or consequence of neurodegeneration. Although the aetiology, symptomatology and disease locus are not the same for all neurodegenerative diseases, oxidative damage represents one of the identified rallying point for most of them (17). It is known that increasing age represents a major risk factor in neurodegenerative conditions, and normal aging is associated with a rise in the levels of copper and iron in the brain tissue (33). Consequently, the appealing nature of the oxidative stress hypothesis is related to its ability to explain the cumulative damage associated with the delayed onset and progressive nature of neurodegenerative conditions, and if the relationship between oxidative stress and glutamate neurotransmission is well dissected, it may lead to effective therapies for the management of the conditions without jeopardizing normal excitatory neurotransmission (30). The mitochondria play a pivotal role in the intricate relationship between oxidative stress and neurodegeneration, and a dysfunction of the cytochrome oxidase and the mitochondria is a common theme in the pathophysiology of neurodegenerative diseases (102,103).

At this point, a brief overview of the major neurodegenerative conditions and their link to oxidative stress is useful. In AD, the major histopathological features are the deposition of senile plaques, accumulation of intracellular neurofibrillary tangles of hyperphosphorylated tau filaments, and oxidative damage (37,104-106). The senile plaques contain mainly amyloid beta (Abeta)-peptide derived from the proteolytic processing of the amyloid precursor protein (APP). The Abeta peptide is responsible for the development of AD, inducing neuronal injury through oxidative stress (107,108), although both APP and Abeta have been suggested to have a role in metal homeostasis and the latter could have an important physiological role as an antioxidant that is impaired by the aging process (33). Mutations have been identified in the APP gene, the gene encoding tau protein, the presenilin genes (PSEN1 and PSEN2) and the apolipoprotein E gene (APOE) (APOE4 protein significantly associated with sporadic AD) in AD (104-106). The presenilins seem to be responsible for the catalytic activity of the gammasecretase complex, the enzyme which processes APP to form Abeta (104). The site for Abeta deposition seems to be the striatum (109,110), a part of the brain where oxidative stress plays a predominant role in cell death (111) and which is highly susceptible to injury from ischemia and reperfusion (112). There is evidence for a role of  $Zn^{2+}$  in amyloid plaque formation, but the major sources of oxidative stress and free-radical production in AD are copper and iron when bound to Abeta, and the various forms of Abeta in the AD brain are commonly found to be oxidatively modified (33). The toxicity of synthetic Abeta in the presence of  $Cu^{2+}$  is inhibited by catalase, thus implicating  $H_2O_2$  in the pathway (113).

Idiopathic PD is a chronic, progressive disorder characterized by rigidity, tremor at rest, and bradykinesia, resulting from selective degeneration of neuromelanincontaining neurons, most notably the nigral dopaminergic neurons projecting to the caudate-putamen (30). There is also the deposition of intracellular inclusion bodies which contain mainly the protein alpha-synuclein that is ubiquitously expressed in the brain (33), mutations of which result in the familial form of PD (114). The accumulation of neuromelanin is age-dependent and this pigment contains essentially products of dopamine redox chemistry. The catechol dopamine can generate  $H_2O_2$  and the oxidative stress in PD could come from a failure to regulate dopamine-iron biochemistry (33). Interestingly, alpha-synuclein is known to modulate dopamine activity (33). Other mutations that have been identified in PD are in the genes encoding the proteins parkin, DJ-1, PINK-1 and LRRK2 (115).

Huntington's disease is a hereditary, autosomal dominant disorder with features such as disturbances in movement, psychiatric symptoms, and progressive dementia (30). The underlying mutation is an expanded CAG repeat in exon 1 of the coding region of the *HD* gene (unstable trinucleotide repeat on chromosome 4). The CAG triplet encodes the amino acid glutamine in the gene product huntingtin (116). The elongated polyglutamine (polyQ) stretch of mutant huntingtin therefore affects its interaction with huntingtin-binding proteins and increases their susceptibility to aggregation (117). In this condition, the medium spiny neurons in the striatum are lost (118). The pathology of HD has been linked to mitochondrial function and oxidative stress (30,116).

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis occurs in mid-life, due to a selective and progressive degeneration of the lower motor neurons in the spinal cord and the upper motor neurons in the cerebral cortex (30,33). It is characterized by the deposition in neural tissue of a misfolded protein, CuZnSOD (SOD1). The mutations lead to a toxic gain of function by the cupro-enzyme SOD, the nature of which is either due to misfolded aggregated forms of SOD or a prooxidant activity of SOD generating ROS (33,119,120).

Friedreich's ataxia is due to an abnormal GAA trinucleotide expansion within the first intron of the gene encoding the mitochondrial protein frataxin, causing frataxin deficiency. Iron therefore accumulates in the mitochondria, precipitating oxidative stress that leads to cardiomyopathy and neurodegeneration (33).

In all of these and other CNS disorders, the brain is at risk from oxidative damage due to high oxygen consumption (20% of the total basal O<sub>2</sub> consumption of the body), critically high levels of both iron and ascorbate, relatively low levels of antioxidants (e.g., catalase levels are generally low in most brain regions), a tendency to accumulate metals and low regenerative capacity (17,33,121). In addition, microglia, the resident immune cells of the brain, produce superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> upon activation; they also produce cytokines which can enhance more production of ROS and NO (17). Astrocytes equally produce cytokines through which they can be activated to generate NO from iNOS (17). The microglia and astrocytes are therefore major mediators of inflammatory processes in the brain (122). Some cytochromes P450 (CYPs) are also a source of ROS in certain brain regions (123).

It is known that neurodegeneration increases with aging, particularly of the CNS, and this is related to damage inflicted by free radicals, as there are regions of increased iron (which catalyzes free radical formation) within the brain and neural tissue which are rich in PUFAs and therefore susceptible to attack by free radicals (87). Also, a decrease in defense mechanisms with age causes increased oxidative damage and free radical generation, and in certain disease states such as ischemia, radicals can be produced at elevated rates (124). Similarly, damage to mitochondria can lead to the production of more ROS, causing further damage, and in AD, interference with mitochondrial ATP supply through mitochondrial damage could cause cells to increase Abeta production (125). It has been proposed that oxidative stress is involved in the aging process both by inducing damage to mitochondrial DNA and by other mechanisms (126,127), and the superoxide anion can inactivate enzymes involved in energy production and amino acid metabolism (128,129). In general, the hallmarks of oxidative damage resulting from toxic oxidative stress include alterations in mitochondrial lipids (e.g., cardiolipin) and mitochondrial proteins (e.g., aconitase and uncoupling protein 2), and increases in DNA base oxidation products, oxidative protein damage, and lipid peroxidation endproducts (130-133). Lipid peroxidation is one important cause of neuronal damage in neurodegenerative diseases and the accumulation of lipid peroxidation products like malondialdehyde (MDA) and 4-hydroxy-2,3-nonenal (HNE) has been demonstrated in affected regions in brains of AD patients (134). Other breakdown products linked to AD, PD and ALS include acrolein, F<sub>2</sub>-isoprostanes, and thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances (TBARS), elevated levels of which have been found in brain tissue, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), or plasma. These may serve as markers of oxidative stress, as could changes in the endogenous defense systems (33). Oxidized and nitrated proteins can also accumulate, producing oxidative stress, especially when there is impairment of the ubiquitinproteasome system that is responsible for removing them (17). Increased levels of oxidative damage to DNA, lipids and proteins have been detected in post-mortem tissues from patients with PD, AD and ALS, and some of the observed changes may occur early in disease progression (130). Hydrogen peroxide is a mediator of damage in neuropathological conditions and has been shown to induce lipid peroxidation in rat brain homogenates (135). Its increased production in the CNS has been implicated in the pathogenesis of PD, AD, ischemic reperfusion and stroke (136). In PD, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> generated from presynaptic Lewy body alpha-synuclein may be associated with neurodegeneration of nigral cell bodies in the substantia nigra and destruction to the nigrostriatal tract (137), while in AD, Abeta plaque builds up in the brain and causes intracellular accumulation of  $H_2O_2$  (138). The use of  $H_2O_2$  as an inducer of damage is, therefore, a potentially clinically important model of oxidative stress, although a number of reports have indicated that the modulatory and pathological consequences of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> are often mediated by the hydroxyl radical and not by H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> per se (139,140). It should be pointed out here that  $H_2O_2$  on its own is capable of causing damage in a number of ways, especially when it builds up in high concentrations. For example, as reported in druginduced apoptosis, it could inhibit the ATP-dependent  $Na^{+}/H^{+}$  antiporter which regulates cytosolic pH, thus leading to profound acidification of the intracellular milieu (19).

Relating to the roles of metal in neurodegeneration, it is agreed that iron is known to be critically vital to biological reactions in living cells and in the brain is required for sustenance of brain's high respiratory activity, myelinogenesis, and for the production including dopamine, neurotransmitters of many noradrenaline, and serotonin and the generation of GABAergic activity (141), but the divalent state of iron makes it very reactive and therefore extremely toxic if its intracellular concentrations are not tightly regulated (142). The iron content of the brain is known to increase in early life to reach a maximum at about 30 years of age (17). Iron overload in the early stages of life has been reported to induce cognitive impairment, possibly by inducing oxidative damage in the brain (143). Iron, copper and other metals promote aggregation of proteins such as alphasynuclein and Abeta (17,33). This is why proteins such as ferritin and transferrin, which sequester transition metal ions, have neuroprotective properties. It is known that superoxide can release iron from ferritins (144), while peroxynitrite can displace iron from iron-sulfur proteins and copper from copper-containing proteins such as ceruloplasmin (145). Iron has been clearly identified with the pathology of PD, and iron, copper and zinc have all been associated with the progression of AD (121), although it is thought that iron deposition may be a late stage in tissue injury in PD or ALS (17). The proteins implicated in age-dependent neurodegenerative diseases (such as Abeta in AD, alpha-synuclein in PD, SOD1 in ALS and frataxin in FA) may bring about inappropriate reactions of Cu<sup>2+</sup> or  $Fe^{3+}$  with oxygen (33).

# 4. MECHANISMS OF OXIDATIVE NEURONAL DAMAGE AND DEATH

Agents such as ROS which induce cell death in biological tissues bring about demise by either apoptosis or necrosis, which are the two classical extreme pathways of cellular death, each with its distinct features. This cell death pathway classification has been primarily based on morphological criteria (146). However, there is growing evidence that a number of death processes may simultaneously activate the two pathways, thus resulting in a form of "hybrid" death that is neither entirely apoptotic nor entirely necrotic (147-150). It is important to note that neuronal cell death induced by oxidative damage shares similarities with cell death in other tissues. Therefore, most of the pathways discussed here are also applicable to other tissues and even to neuronal injury resulting from nonoxidative toxic stimuli.

#### 4.1. Apoptotic neuronal death

Apoptosis is the basis of programmed cell death (PCD), a delayed form of cell death from less severe insults that is energy-dependent and associated with activation of a genetic program (151). It is an important mechanism for the selective elimination of mammalian cells distinct from the process of cell death by necrosis (152). Recent widespread interest in cell death processes has generated controversy

over definitions that distinguish apoptosis from other forms of cell death (153). For example, apoptosis was earlier defined as the process of cell death associated with caspase activation or caspase-mediated cell death, a view that presumes that caspases represent its final common mechanistic pathway (154), but this definition now needs to be expanded, as a number of caspase-independent apoptotic mechanisms have been recently reported, mainly involving the apoptosis-inducing factor (AIF). It seems there is no consensus yet on the classification of the different forms of PCD. In their own review, Krantic and colleagues highlighted a more-encompassing classification that is based on nuclear morphology, dividing PCD into classical apoptosis, apoptosis-like PCD, and necrosis-like PCD, respectively characterized by nuclear condensation that is 'crescent-like,' partial or peripheral, or absent (101). Classical apoptosis is the best-known phenotypic expression of PCD, resulting in caspase activation. Apoptosis-like PCD is broader and includes caspaseindependent mitochondrial pathways. With regard to necrosis-like PCD, the cell death program is triggered by organelles other than mitochondria, such as lysosomes, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and the nucleus, and by proteases other than caspases, such as cathepsins and calpains originating from lysosomes and the ER, respectively (101). Generally speaking, hallmarks of apoptosis include shrinkage of the cytoplasm, phosphatidylserine translocation and condensation of nuclear material into "clumps" (155,156). Subsequently, the nucleus undergoes fragmentation and the ER fuses with the plasma membrane, forming vesicles and convoluting its surface. The final stages of apoptosis witness cellular fragmentation forming membrane-bound apoptotic bodies that contain intact cytoplasmic organelles and nuclear fragments (157).

There are two primary modes of apoptotic induction. One is through the death receptors in the plasma membrane, called the extrinsic pathway, and the other, the intrinsic pathway, is via mitochondrial dysfunction (158). The extrinsic pathway involves cell surface death receptors which are members of the nerve growth factor/TNF superfamily of receptors and include Fas (CD95/APO-1), tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor 1 (TNFR1), as well as death receptor (DR)-3, DR-4, and DR-5 (159-162). They can be activated by both cell surface-bound and soluble ligands such as FasL (CD95L), tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha), lymphotoxin-alpha (LT-alpha) and TNFrelated apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) (159,160). These receptors are widely distributed in the body and are often found in cells from the immune system and in many somatic tissues (161). Tumor necrosis factor type 1 receptor (TNFR1) was shown to be required for Abeta protein-induced neuronal death (163). It is also becoming increasingly recognized from a molecular perspective that neuronal PCD consistently shows a unique property of pathological re-initiation of the cell cycle, as examined later in this review (101).

#### 4.1.1. Caspase-dependent mechanisms

It is well recognized that in apoptosis, the effector molecules are the cysteine-dependent, aspartate-

directed proteases called caspases (cysteine-aspartate proteases), even though BAD (Bcl-X<sub>I</sub>/Bcl-2-associated death promoter) can initiate apoptosis and a reciprocal regulation of Bcl-2 and Bax expression seems to occur in glutamate-induced excitotoxicity (164). Activation of caspase-zymogens is an early event in the process of apoptosis. Once cytochrome c (a water-soluble, basic, heme-containing protein that binds to the anionic phospholipid cardiolipin, located exclusively on the inner mitochondrial membrane of eukaryotic cells) (165) is released from the mitochondria, it combines with apoptotic protease-activating factor-1 (Apaf-1) and the duo recruits and activates pro-caspase 9 to form the apoptosome by means of which cleavage and activation of pro-caspase-3 into caspase-3 occur. There are upstream initiator caspases that begin the proteolytic cascade in apoptosis (caspases 8 and 9), and downstream effector caspases that cleave cellular proteins (caspases 3, 6, and 7) (166). For the extrinsic pathway, the binding of members of the DR family (e.g. Fas-TNFR-1-TRAIL-R1) and their cognate ligands (167) results in an oligomerization of receptors and a subsequent activation of procaspase-8 and, depending on the cell type, active caspase-8 either cleaves and activates procaspase-3 directly or it cleaves the proapoptotic Bcl-2 protein Bid to tBid, which then recruits the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway, resulting in the activation of procaspase-3 and other effector caspases (168). It therefore means that the two pathways of apoptosis converge on caspase-3 induction. Both pathways are associated with activation of caspaseactivated DNase (CAD) and also with typical internucleosomal DNA fragmentation (169). There is, however, growing evidence that caspases and other apoptosis regulators participate, not only in cell death, but also in the control of cell cycle (166,170).

#### 4.1.2. Caspase-independent mechanisms

It is now clear that a number of apoptotic events occur independently of caspase activation, and energy depletion and the generation of free radicals have been shown to contribute to caspase-independent neuronal death (171). The best example of an effector of caspaseindependent cell death is the AIF, which is normally localized to the inter-membrane mitochondrial space (172,173). AIF is a 67-kDa flavoprotein that is similar to bacterial oxidoreductases (172) and is evolutionarily conserved. It displays NADPH oxidase and monodehydroascorbate reductase activities (174). Upon mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization (following cytotoxic insults such as oxidative stress from ROS), it translocates to the nucleus where it induces peripheral chromatin condensation and large (high-molecular-weight) DNA fragmentation. This translocation of AIF to the nucleus appears to be a general feature of apoptosis in mammalian cells (14,175). However, because AIF lacks any intrinsic endonuclease activity, once in the nucleus, it recruits a number of downstream nucleases including cyclophilin A and endonuclease G (176,177). Although its physiological role is not clear, it has been suggested to participate in scavenging ROS (178). DNA binding by AIF may be required for its apoptogenic function in the nuclear compartment (14).

# 4.1.3. Membrane Permeability Transition (MPT)

This is the phenomenon whereby there is an opening of an unspecific pore, permeability transition pore (PTP), on the mitochondrial inner membrane, allowing the flow of solutes < 1.5 kDa out of the mitochondrial matrix (179). This leads to the collapse of the mitochondrial membrane potential,  $\psi_m$ . Cytochrome c leaks through the multiprotein complex (containing hexokinase, porin, and adenine nucleotide translocator (ANT)) (180) into the cytosol, where it combines with Apaf-1 to activate procaspase-9 to caspase-9, hence forming the apoptosome, which in turn activates caspase-3, the terminal caspase that executes the apoptotic command. Agents that block the PTP are therefore able to protect against apoptotic death. Such agents include cvclosporin A, which also blocks calcineurin (protein phosphatase 2B). The opening of the pore may be involved in cellular apoptosis, as AIF is released from the mitochondrial intermembrane space as a result of the destruction of the mitochondrial outer membrane after excessive mitochondrial matrix swelling (181). Permeability transition pore formation is enhanced by increased production of ROS (179).

### 4.2. Necrotic neuronal death

ROS at very high concentrations are able to induce neuronal death through necrosis, which, generally speaking, results from severe insults and is associated with changes in calcium and sodium ion homeostasis. It is generally believed that low concentrations of toxic stimuli induce apoptosis while high concentrations precipitate necrosis (182). For example, stimulation of cortical neurons with high NMDA concentrations causes necrosis, while low concentrations result in apoptosis (183). The duration and extent of calcium influx could determine the fate of neurons: survival, death by apoptosis, or necrotic lyses (183,184). Major morphological hallmarks of necrotic cell death include the swelling of cells and of organelles (mainly the mitochondria), followed by disruption of the organelles. There is early compromise of the integrity of the cell membrane, and the plasma membrane ruptures. permitting the leakage of cellular contents into the extracellular compartment. Random DNA degradation also occurs following histone proteolysis. Necrotic cell death is distinct from apoptotic cell death in a number of ways (151). Necrosis is largely energy (ATP)-independent, unlike apoptosis which requires energy to proceed. In fact, the ability or otherwise of the mitochondria to produce enough ATP may switch neurons towards one or the other of the two cell death types (182,185), thus establishing further the critical role of the mitochondria in the execution of cell death. Furthermore, in necrosis, large groups of adjacent cells are usually affected -as opposed to individual cells in apoptosis- and there is a promotion of an inflammatory reaction, unlike in apoptosis where no inflammation is evident. Overall, necrosis is usually a pathological event while apoptosis could either be physiological or pathological (151,186).

### 4.2.1. Role of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP)

In the process of inducing neuronal cell death, ROS are able to activate poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 (PARP-1), which is the best known and most important of a

family of abundant chromatin-bound nuclear proteins responsible for the repair of DNA strand nicks and breaks and important for the maintenance of genomic stability and nuclear homeostasis (14,187,188). PARP-1 generates nicotinamide and long-chained, branched polymers of ADP-ribose (PAR) from oxidized nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD<sup>+</sup>), attaching these polymers (50-200 residues) to nuclear proteins including histones, topoisomerases I and II, DNA polymerases, DNA ligase-2, high-mobility group proteins, transcription factors, and itself (14,189,190). Poly (ADP-ribosyl)ation is a unique biochemical pathway, with PAR synthesis and degradation known to be present in all mitotic and post-mitotic cells with few exceptions in mammalian organisms (191). In response to DNA damage induced by substantial levels of ROS, PARP-1 activity becomes rapidly upregulated 500fold upon binding to DNA strands and breaks (14). This overactivation of PARP-1 leads to cell death by a mechanism that involves metabolic derangement resulting from the depletion of NAD<sup>+</sup> and ATP, as the synthesis of every molecule of NAD<sup>+</sup> requires four molecules of ATP. The continuous depletion of NAD<sup>+</sup> and ATP over time brings about irreversible cellular energy failure and the demise of the cell in a characteristically necrotic manner (192,193), although PARP is also relevant to apoptotic cell death (194). Loss of energy-dependent cellular function also occurs through impairment of the oxidoreduction capacity of NAD<sup>+</sup>, which is required in the mitochondrial electron transport chain to maintain its proton gradient and thereby generate ATP (195). These observations underlie the suicide hypothesis. It is now recognized that caspase-3 could inactivate PARP in order to turn off an energetically expensive DNA repair pathway and therefore maintain ATP levels required for the execution of apoptosis (196). The extent of oxidant-induced ATP depletion and cell fate could be modified by PARP inhibition (197).

Recently, a number of other mechanisms have been mooted to explain the basis for cellular death from PARP-1 overactivation. The most popular at the moment is the now established link between overactivation of PARP-1 and apoptosis, specifically in relation to the induction of AIF, as it is known that free radical/oxidant attacks (e.g., induced by H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) and a variety of environmental and chemical stimuli (e.g., the DNA-alkylating agent N-methyl-N'-nitro-N-nitrosoguanidine or NMDA) can trigger the overactivation of PARP-1 in response to DNA damage (14,188). This process in turn stimulates the translocation of AIF from the mitochondrial intermembrane space to the nucleus, triggering chromatin condensation, massive DNA fragmentation and nuclear shrinkage (14,188,198). Following this, phosphatidylserine becomes exposed, cytochrome c is released at a later time point and caspase-3 is activated. However, AIF could mediate both caspasedependent and caspase-independent cell death, although the cross-talk between AIF and the caspase pathway is complex (195). Pharmacological inhibition of PARP-1 or genetic knockout of PARP-1 has been shown to be therapeutically efficacious in experimental models of disorders characterized by DNA damage, such as ROSinduced injury, ischemia, ischemia-reperfusion injury, diabetes, shock, inflammation, cancer, excitotoxic neuronal

cell death (14,199,200), 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1, 2, 3, 6tetrahydropyridine (MPTP)-induced Parkinsonism and traumatic spinal cord injury (200), most of which are associated with oxidative damage. The termination of the toxic action of PARP-generated poly (ADP-ribose) polymer (PAR) occurs through the rapid action of another enzyme, poly (ADP-ribose) glycohydrolase (PARG), which catalyzes the hydrolysis of PAR into free ADP-ribose (201,202). In the CNS, PARP and PARG are present throughout the brain and spinal cord (195).

## 4.3. "Hybrid" or "intermediate" cell death

It is now recognized that in most cases, neuronal death occurring following damage by ROS and other neuronal insults (e.g., excessive levels of glutamate leading to excitotoxicity) shows features of both apoptosis and necrosis, an observation that challenges seriously the binary classification of cell death. This emerging pattern now constitutes what is now referred to as "hybrid cell death" or "intermediate" type of cell death, which has recently subject of intense investigation become а (147,148,186,203). There is currently a plethora of terms used to describe distinct forms of cell death (e.g., anoikis and necroptosis). In many neuropathological conditions, apoptosis and necrosis occur simultaneously (204,205). In experimental models of stroke, neuronal death in the ischemic core is necrotic, but in the less severely affected penumbra or border regions, it is delayed and apoptotic (206-209). The resonating message from these findings is that it may take some time before we attain a reasonably clear understanding of cell death processes.

# 4.4. Activation of signaling cascades

Reactive oxygen species have ability to regulate several signaling cascades involving tyrosine phosphatases, tyrosine kinases, protein kinases (e.g., PKC), MAPKs (ERK1/2, JNK, p38), and transcription factors such as NFkappaB, hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha (HIF-1alpha), AP-1 and NF-E2-related factor-2 (Nrf-2) (6.210.211). ROS such as H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> are able to inhibit protein tyrosine phosphatases, although the high concentrations required for such oxidative inhibition call to question the physiological relevance of the inactivation. In these conditions, the activities of many protein tyrosine kinases (e.g., Lck, Fyn, Syk, ZAP70) were also found to be increased. The MAPK species JNK and p38 have been shown in several studies to be strongly activated by ROS, and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in particular is a strong messenger for NF-kappaB activation (211,212). Again, there is a link between oxidative stress, the phosphoinositide-3 kinase (PI3K)/AKT pathway and the MAPK pathway (213). The transcription factor Nrf-2 influences cytoplasmic responses to oxidative stress by transcriptional activation of genes involved in GSH synthesis, including xCT, gamma-GCLC, gamma-GCLM, and GPx (214-216). Nrf-2 is a basic leucine zipper transcription factor that binds to antioxidant response element (ARE) sequences in the promoter regions of specific genes. Its inactive form is bound to the Kelch-like ECH-associating protein 1 (Keap1) in the cytoplasm, under physiological conditions. However, following oxidative stress, Nrf-2 is released from Keap1, and is translocated to the nucleus (216,217), where it interacts with the small Maf proteins FosB, C-Jun, JunD, ATF2, or ATF4. The complexes (heterodimers) then interact with ARE promoter elements to induce gene expression (216,218). With regard to protein kinases, the serine/threonine kinase protein kinase C (PKC)-alpha and some other PKC isoforms can be activated by  $H_2O_2$  in a phospholipid-independent process involving tyrosine phosphorylation in the catalytic domain, while ROS can also activate cRaf. The oxidative activation of PKC-alpha can be enhanced in the presence of vitamin A (211). It should be noted that there are a number of other signaling pathways associated with ROS that are not discussed here.

# 4.5. Aberrant cell cycle re-entry

It has now been recognized that one of the possible mechanisms by which oxidative stress induced by ROS leads to neuronal death is forced re-entry of such neurons into the cell cycle, and the concept has developed into an active line of research. There is growing evidence that the death of terminally differentiated neurons is intimately linked to aberrant re-entry into the cell cycle, a phenomenon that had been reported in AD patients, Down syndrome patients and in many neurodegenerative models (13). Evidence for this association is based on observations that tumors arising from terminally differentiated neurons are very rare, and forced expression of oncogenes in cells that are terminally differentiated causes cell death instead of cell proliferation (219). Many animal models have also lent support to this hypothesis. Neurotoxic insults such as kainic acid and Abeta peptides have been shown to induce unscheduled cell cycle re-entry, as indicated by increased neuronal expression of cell cycle proteins such as cyclin-dependent kinase 2 (CDK2), cyclin E, cyclin A and E2F-1, increased phosphorylation of the retinoblastoma (Rb) protein, and the replication of DNA prior to apoptosis (220-222). However, despite the link between oxidative stress and aberrant cell cycle abnormalities, the mechanisms involved are still far from clear, although the possible involvement of the AIF has been shown (178). Besides, there is another interesting but alternative concept that espouses cell cycle re-entry in neurons as a prerequisite for DNA repair (223). A better understanding of these intriguing phenomena is therefore highly important and desirable, as both oxidative stress and cell cycle re-entry have been implicated in the onset of later-onset neurodegenerative diseases (13,101).

#### 5. PROTECTION AGAINST OXIDATIVE DAMAGE AND DEATH: EXISTING AND EMERGING MECHANISMS AND CURRENT AND FUTURE CHALLENGES

In order to protect against oxidative damage and death of neurons, a number of strategies could be adopted which either limit the levels of ROS in the brain or reduce the damage caused by oxidative stress. The protective mechanisms include the regulation of oxygen, boosting antioxidant levels, (receptor-mediated) lowering of ROS production, repairing oxidative damage, and eliminating unwanted (damaged) proteins and lipids.

# 5.1. Regulating oxygen, boosting antioxidant levels and lowering ROS production

The brain requires an abundant supply of oxygen. However, if the brain oxygen levels are not allowed to go beyond what is required for normal physiological functioning, it is possible to reduce neuronal damage due to oxidative stress, since excessive ROS production would be avoided (17,224,225).

Measures to boost antioxidant levels or lower ROS production could also prove significantly neuroprotective. It was reported that overexpression of antioxidant enzymes protected cultured hippocampal and cortical neurons from necrotic insults (226). Both superoxide and  $H_2O_2$  are involved in reactions that produce more toxic ROS. Therefore, a promising neuroprotective strategy would be to reduce or remove the superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> produced in the cell. As mentioned earlier, SOD converts superoxide to  $H_2O_2$ , thus removing superoxide; but what happens to the H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> produced? Catalase could destroy the generated H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, but it is not abundant in the brain or present in the mitochondria where much of the superoxide is produced (17,227). Fortunately, however, there are other enzyme systems which remove H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>glutathione peroxidases (GPx) and peroxiredoxins. Glutathione peroxidases are selenium-containing enzymes that reduce H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> through the oxidation of reduced glutathione (GSH). Glutathione reductases would then convert the oxidized glutathione (GSSG) back to GSH. They have an additional ability to act on other peroxides (228). Astrocytes may assist neurons to boost GSH levels by releasing a GSH precursor, cysteinyl-glycine (17,229). It appears that the peroxiredoxins are the most important removal systems for H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in animals and they can also reduce organic peroxides (230). Although they may remove H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> more slowly than GPx, the peroxiredoxins are present in large amounts in subcellular organelles and cytosol (230) and are effective at relatively low concentrations (low  $K_m$ ). However, when levels of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> are too high, peroxiredoxins can be inactivated, thus causing neuronal damage (130).

enzymes, Apart from the antioxidant administration of antioxidant vitamins, molecules, or supplements, such as ascorbate (vitamin C), alphatocopherol (Vitamin E), melatonin, uric acid, lipoic acid, creatine, coenzyme Q/Q10 (ubiquinone), curcumin, carotenoids and flavonoids, is a promising strategy in protecting against oxidative neuronal damage. Growth factors such as neurotrophins and steroid hormones also have the capacity to prevent or mitigate damage due to oxidative stress. It should be emphasized that the mechanisms by which these different substances exert protection against oxidative damage are diverse. Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) levels of ascorbate are high and neurons concentrate and take it up readily. On the other hand, while astrocytes also concentrate ascorbate, they take up dehydroascorbate for conversion to ascorbate intracellularly (99). Ascorbate is important for CNS function (231) and is generally anti-oxidant in its action (232,233) as well as having other cellular functions (234) leading to neuroprotection and improvement of cognitive function (235). However, the outcome following its

administration could also be pro-oxidant, especially when iron or copper are present, which can be reduced to form hydroxyl radicals from H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and can also decompose lipid peroxides (236). With regard to the transition metals iron and copper, a number of proteins could prevent their oxidation and thus avoid the Fenton chemistry that leads to toxic ROS formation. Examples of such proteins are ceruloplasmin (237), haptoglobin, (238), metallothioneins (239), histidine-containing dipeptides (e.g., carnosine) (240) and heme oxygenase (HO), which degrades heme, producing carbon monoxide (CO) and biliverdin. Biliverdin or bilirubin (produced from biliverdin) also has some antioxidant properties (241), although excessive bilirubin causes neurotoxicity (242). Both the inducible HO-1 and constitutive HO-2 forms are present in the brain, where the levels of the former are up-regulated following bleeding and ischemia-reperfusion and in some neurodegenerative diseases including AD (243,244). Metal chelators such as desferrioxamine could also offer protection against oxidative damage by binding iron, thus preventing its availability for neurotoxic transformation (245).

Neurotrophins promote the growth and survival of neurons and also have protective effects against oxidative stress. They include brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and nerve growth factor (NGF) (33,246,247). Gonadal steroid hormones such as estradiol and progesterone possess antioxidant properties too. Estrogens are known to have antioxidant and neuroprotective effects, as they function as radical scavengers and can inhibit lipid peroxidation both in vitro and in vivo (248-250). 17-Beta estradiol has been shown to reduce lipid peroxidation induced by quinolinic acid in brain homogenates (251), while estrogen, progesterone, testosterone and luteinizing hormone all have neuroprotective properties and can influence oxidative stress and Abeta metabolism in AD (252).

Some of the antioxidant molecules such as alphatocopherol (vitamin E) are tightly regulated (17,253). This compound acted synergistically with coenzyme Q to improve learning ability in old mice (254), the latter having been shown to offer protection against striatal lesions and MPTP toxicity and in Huntington's disease (255) through its electron transport action in mitochondria and/or the antioxidant property of ubiquinol (17). Vitamin E, through a phenolic hydroxy (OH) group, scavenges peroxyl radicals thereby inhibiting lipid peroxidation (256). It has been reported to reduce lipid peroxidation induced by nitric oxide in rat brain homogenates (257).

Another endowment from nature is a wide range of polyphenolic compounds, mostly flavonoids, found in a variety of natural diets including fruits, vegetables, grains, nuts, tea and wine (258), which have been shown to have a diverse range of biochemical and pharmacological activities (259), including antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, anti-carcinogenic, anti-lipidemic, anti-infective and antiapoptotic properties (260,261). The mechanisms by which they protect cells against oxidative damage are not well known, although they may interact with mitochondria and signaling cascades (e.g., MAPKs) (262). The Ginkgo biloba extract (rich in flavonoids) orally administered has been suggested to protect against the development of dementia (17). The flavonoids belong to several chemical classes. Examples of flavonoids are epigallocatechin gallate, quercetin, luteolin, hesperitin, naringin, naringenin, kaempferol, rutin, neohesperidin and resveratrol. A current challenge in antioxidant therapy is to develop molecules capable of rapidly penetrating the blood-brain barrier (BBB). Although natural antioxidants such as carotenoids and flavonoids do not enter the brain readily in the adult (130), some are able to cross the BBB (263-265). It has been suggested that many of the other actions of flavonoids unrelated to antioxidant effects may be responsible for some or all of their neuroprotective actions (265). The complexity of natural dietary products containing several flavonoids makes interpretation of their apparent antioxidant effects difficult. Again, there is a possibility that some of the biological actions of these compounds are mediated in vivo by their active metabolites. The biological actions of flavonoids involve complex mechanisms and are the subject of intense research. In fact, some have been shown to produce ROS (e.g., quercetin, resveratrol), thus contributing to cell death. In a study of its protective effect against H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, the same concentration of kaempferol that protected cells against loss of viability caused significant DNA damage and apoptosis when applied on its own (266). Flavonoids are also capable of inducing oxidative stress by impairing antioxidant defense systems (266). Currently, they are marketed as components of functional food and as supplements, not as drugs (266). Overall, traditional remedies may constitute lead compounds in the search for potential therapeutics for arresting neurodegeneration or improving brain function.

Another promising antioxidant strategy exploits pharmacological blockade of glutamate receptors, especially the NMDA receptor which mediates excitotoxicity. Since overactivation of the receptor causes intracellular calcium overload and the production of ROS and RNS (86), ligands that are effective in blocking it should be able to lower pathological elevations of ROS and RNS. The challenge, however, is the need for such antagonists at the NMDA receptor to spare glutamatergic neurotransmission that is essential for normal physiological functioning.

# 5.2. Repairing oxidative damage and eliminating unwanted proteins and lipids

In addition to the neuroprotective strategies already mentioned, measures could be developed to boost the reparative capacity of the brain. There are defenses in the brain for repairing oxidative damage, as neuronal nuclei and mitochondria are endowed with enzymes that repair oxidatively damaged DNA (267), lipids (268) and proteins (17). Phospholipase  $A_2$  cleaves and destroys damaged lipids (268), while methionine sulfoxide reductase enzymes convert methionine sulfoxide in oxidized proteins back to methionine. There are mechanisms for marking damaged proteins for proteolytic removal in order to prevent cell death from their accumulation (269-271), although aggregation and precipitation occasionally lowers toxicity owing to sequestration (269,272). Lysosomes contain hydrolytic enzymes that degrade unwanted proteins and organelles (271), while Lon-proteinase degrades aconitase and other mitochondrial proteins that have been oxidized (273). Apart from these, the ubiquitin-proteasome system in eukaryotic cells is a major remover of unwanted proteins (274). Proteins are first marked for degradation by the process of ubiquitination, which is ATP-dependent and occurs in steps through the attachment of the heat shock protein ubiquitin, thus allowing the 26S proteasome to recognize its targets for degradation. However, proteasome activity seems to decrease with age (275) and some oxidatively damaged proteins may paradoxically inhibit proteasome function (276).

# 5.3. Antioxidant therapeutics: From bench to bedside and back

There is active research interest in the development of antioxidant therapeutics for the management of neurodegenerative diseases. However, to date, there is still a huge challenge in the clinical exploitation of the beneficial effects of antioxidants observed in experimental models. One major requirement for drugs that would be effective in treating neurodegeneration is the ability to penetrate the BBB (33). Some of the compounds that showed great promise in animal models of disease (e.g., alpha-tocopherol in neurodegeneration and atherosclerosis and several antioxidants in ALS) have had comparatively less beneficial effects in patients (7,130,277). However, as reviewed by Halliwell (17,130), a number of antioxidants have been shown to reduce neuronal damage in human disorders or animal models, e.g., idebenone (278) and a mixture of coenzyme Q and alpha-tocopherol in Friedreich's ataxia (279); Ebselen in subarachnoid hemorrhage and stroke (280); the modified spin trap NXY-059 in stroke (281-283); catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors tolcapone and nitecapone in PD (17); selegiline (deprenyl) and its metabolites, pergolide and ropinirole (7.284), in PD: and appmorphine (130) in PD. Some of these exert their actions in ways additional to or different from their antioxidant effects (285). Idebenone is a free radical scavenger analogue of coenzyme Q10 which has been shown to lower oxidative damage (it lowered elevated urinary excretion of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine) and rescue respiratory chain function (286,287). The iron chelator desferrioxamine was found to be protective in a cell-culture model of Friedreich's ataxia (288), while copper chelators do inhibit the course of ALS in cell culture and mouse models (33). Apart from chelation therapy, molecules are now being designed to inhibit aberrant metal interactions by competing with the target protein for metal ions; they are referred to as metal-protein attenuating compounds (MPAC) (33). An example is clioquinol (CQ, 5-chloro-7-iodo-8-hydroxy-quinoline), which crosses the BBB and has proven successful in animal models of AD and PD and in clinical trials for AD (33). Deprenyl is an irreversible monoamine-oxidase B inhibitor which exerts anti-oxidant, anti-apoptotic and neuroprotective effects (250). Apomorphine (Apo) is a dopamine D1/D2 receptor agonist used in the clinical treatment of PD, as it has a potent radical-scavenging property and has recently been

shown to stimulate the translocation of the transcription factor Nrf-2 (involved in the expression of numerous detoxifying and antioxidant genes) into the nucleus and the transactivation of the antioxidant response element (ARE) (289). There are now also lazaroid antioxidants, which are potent membrane-based lipid peroxidation inhibitors (e.g., U-74500A, U-74389G, U-83836E) (290). In addition to all of these, drugs that inhibit glutamate release or block the NMDA receptor are also in use for the management of neurodegenerative conditions, since pathological stimulation of the receptor enhances the production of ROS. Examples include riluzole (which inhibits glutamate release), memantine (an NMDA receptor antagonist) and amantadine (a partial NMDA receptor antagonist). Riluzole is used in the treatment of ALS, memantine in AD and amantadine in PD (33). The challenge in this arena is the development of agents that can prevent pathological stimulation of the NMDA receptor without affecting normal glutamatergic neurotransmission.

Having listed current pharmacological recipes for combating neurodegeneration, it should be added that effective lifestyle management is now seen as very important and desirable in order to lower the risk of developing neurodegenerative conditions such as AD (17). It is becoming increasingly recognized that the risk of developing AD can be significantly reduced by taking diets rich in fruits and vegetables and low in fat, and by regular physical exercise and mental activity (291-293). Interestingly, neurotrophic factors such as the BDNF protein are increased following exercise in an NMDA receptor-dependent manner (294,295).

In summary, there are now promising advances in the antioxidative approach to the management of neurodegenerative conditions, both at the basic research level and in clinical settings, although much still has to be understood before we are able to develop "ideal" therapies.

#### 6. REFERENCES

1. M. Chavko M, C.R. Auker, R.M. McCarron: Relationship between protein nitration and oxidation and development of hyperoxic seizures. *Nitric Oxide* 9, 18-23 (2003)

2. I. Fridovich: Fundamental aspects of reactive oxygen species, or what's the matter with oxygen? *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 893, 13-18 (1999)

3. D.J. Betteridge: What is oxidative stress? *Metabolism* 49, 3-8 (2000)

4. B. Halliwell: Antioxidants in human health and disease. *Annu Rev Nutr* 16, 33-50 (1996)

5. B. Halliwell: Antioxidant defence mechanisms: from the beginning to the end (of the beginning). *Free Radic Res* 31, 261-272 (1999)

6. J. Nordberg, E.S. Arnér: Reactive oxygen species, antioxidants, and the mammalian thioredoxin system. *Free Radic Biol Med* 31, 1287-1312 (2001)

7. B. Halliwell, J.M.C. Gutteridge: Free Radicals in Biology and Medicine, 4th edn, *Oxford University Press*, Oxford, United Kingdom (2006)

8. C.W. Olanow: A radical hypothesis for neurodegeneration, *Trends Neurosci* 16, 439-444 (1993)

9. J.W. Phillis: A "radical" review of cerebral ischemic injury. *Prog Neurobiol* 42, 441-448 (1994)

10. R.J. Reiter, D.X. Tan, S. Burkhardt: Reactive oxygen and nitrogen species and cellular and organismal decline: amelioration with melatonin. *Mech Ageing Dev* 123, 1007-1019 (2002)

11. W.H. Koppenol: Chemistry of iron and copper in radical reactions. In: Free radical damage and its control. Eds: C.A. Rice-Evans, R.H. Burdon, *Elsevier*, Amsterdam, Netherlands (1994)

12. W. Droge: Free radicals in the physiological control of cell function. *Physiol Rev* 82, 47-95 (2002)

13. J.A. Klein, S.L. Ackerman: Oxidative stress, cell cycle, and neurodegeneration. *J Clin Invest* 111, 785-793 (2003)

14. V.L. Dawson, T.M. Dawson: Deadly conversations: nuclear-mitochondrial cross-talk. *J Bioenerg Biomembr* 36, 287-294 (2004)

15. H. Ischiropoulos, J.S. Beckman: Oxidative stress and nitration in neurodegeneration: cause, effect, or association? *J Clin Invest* 111, 163-169 (2003)

16. B. Alvarez, R. Radi: Peroxynitrite reactivity with amino acids and proteins. *Amino acids* 25, 295-311 (2003)

17. B. Halliwell: Oxidative stress and neurodegeneration: where are we now? *J Neurochem* 97, 1634-1658 (2006)

18. S.A. Greenacre, H. Ischiropoulos: Tyrosine nitration: localisation, quantification, consequences for protein function and signal transduction. *Free Radic Res* 34, 541-581 (2001)

19. S. Pervaiz, M.V. Clement: Superoxide anion: Oncogenic reactive oxygen species? *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 39, 1297-1304 (2007)

20. J.D. Rush, W.H. Koppenol: Reactions of iron (II) nitrilotriacetate and iron (II) ethylenediamine-N, N'-diacetate complexes with hydrogen peroxide. *J Am Chem Soc* 110, 4957-4963 (1988)

21. K. Yagi, N. Ishida, S. Komura, N. Ohishi, M. Cusai, M. Kohno: Generation of hydroxyl radical from linoleic acid hydroperoxide in the presence of epinephrine and iron. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 183, 945-951 (1992)

22. C.C. Winterbourn, M.C. Vissers, A.J. Kettle: Myeloperoxidase. *Curr Opin Hematol* 7, 53-58 (2000) 23. B. Halliwell, J.M.C. Gutteridge. Free radicals in biology and medicine. 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. *Clarendon Press*, Oxford, United Kingdom (1999)

24. I. Fridovich: Superoxide radical and superoxide dismutases. *Annu Rev Biochem* 64, 97-112 (1995)

25. M.M. Desouki, M. Kulawiec, S. Bansal, G.M. Das, K.K. Singh: Cross talk between mitochondria and superoxide generating NADPH oxidase in breast and ovarian tumors. *Cancer Biol Ther* 4, 1367-1373 (2005)

26. R.H. Burdon: Superoxide and hydrogen peroxide in relation to mammalian cell proliferation. *Free Radic Biol Med* 18, 775-794 (1995)

27. P. Kuppusamy, J.L. Zweier: Characterization of free radical generation by xanthine oxidase. Evidence for hydroxyl radical generation. *J Biol Chem* 264, 9880-9884 (1989)

28. B.J. Zimmerman, D.N. Granger: Mechanisms of reperfusion injury. *Am J Med Sci* 307, 284-292 (1994)

29. A.A. Fatokun, T.W. Stone, R.A. Smith: Hydrogen peroxide mediates damage by xanthine and xanthine oxidase in cerebellar granule neuronal cultures. *Neurosci Lett* 416, 34-38 (2007)

30. J.T. Coyle, P. Puttfarcken: Oxidative stress, glutamate, and neurodegenerative disorders. *Science* 262, 689-695 (1993)

31. H.A. Kontos, E.P. Wei, E.F. Ellis, L.W. Jenkins, J.T. Povlishock, G.T. Rowe, M.L. Hess: Appearance of superoxide anion radical in cerebral extracellular space during increased prostaglandin synthesis in cats. *Circ Res* 57, 142-151 (1985)

32. M. McIntyre, D.F. Bohr, A.F. Dominiczak: Endothelial function in hypertension. *Hypertension* 34, 539-545 (1999)

33. K.J. Barnham, C.L. Masters, A.I. Bush: Neurodegenerative diseases and oxidative stress. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 3, 205–214 (2004)

34. F. Mailly, P. Marin, M. Israel, J. Glowinski, J. Premont: Increase in external glutamate and NMDA receptor activation contribute to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced neuronal apoptosis. *J Neurochem* 73, 1181-1188 (1999)

35. M.Y. Aksenov, M.V. Aksenova, J.M. Carney, D.A. Butterfield: Oxidative modification of glutamine synthetase by Amyloid beta peptide. *Free Radic Res* 27, 267-281 (1997)

36. M.P. Mattson, S.L. Chan: Neuronal and glial calcium signaling in Alzheimer's disease. *Cell Calcium* 34, 385-397 (2003)

37. E. Fonfria, I.C. Marshall, I. Boyfield, S.D. Skaper, J.P. Hughes, D.E. Owen, W. Zhang, B.A. Miller, C.D. Benham,

S. McNulty: Amyloid beta-peptide (1–42) and hydrogen peroxide-induced toxicity are mediated by TRPM2 in rat primary striatal cultures. *J Neurochem* 95, 715–723 (2005)

38. T.W. Stone, M.N. Perkins: Quinolinic acid: a potent endogenous excitant at amino acid receptors in CNS. *Eur J Pharmacol* 72, 411-412 (1981)

39. T.W. Stone: Kynurenines in the CNS: from endogenous obscurity to therapeutic importance. *Prog Neurobiol* 64, 185-218 (2001)

40. M.N. Perkins, T.W. Stone: An iontophoretic investigation of the actions of convulsant kynurenines and their interaction with the endogenous excitant quinolinic acid. *Brain Res* 247, 184-187 (1982)

41. S. Okuda, N. Nishiyama, H. Saito, H. Katsuki: Hydrogen peroxide-mediated neuronal cell death induced by an endogenous neurotoxin, 3-hydroxykynurenine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 93, 12553-12558 (1996)

42. H. Wei, P. Leeds, R.W. Chen, W. Wei, Y. Leng, D.E. Bredesen, D.M. Chuang: Neuronal apoptosis induced by pharmacological concentrations of 3-hydroxykynurenine: characterization and protection by dantrolene and Bcl-2 overexpression. *J Neurochem* 75, 81-90 (2000)

43. T.W. Stone, L.G. Darlington: Endogenous kynurenines as targets for drug discovery and development. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 1, 609-620 (2002)

44. R.H. Burdon: Free radicals and cell proliferation. In: Free radical damage and its control. Eds: C.A. Rice-Evans, R.H. Burdon, *Elsevier*, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 28, 155-185 (1994)

45. K. Nose, M. Shibanuma, K. Kikuchi, H. Kageyana, S. Sakiyama, T. Kuroki: Transcriptional activation of earlyresponse genes by hydrogen peroxide in a mouse osteoblastic cell line. *Eur J Biochem* 201, 99-106 (1991)

46. M. Shibanuma, T. Kuroki, K. Nose: Stimulation by hydrogen peroxide of DNA synthesis, competence family gene expression and phosphorylation of a specific protein in quiescent Balb/3T3 cells. *Oncogene* 5, 1025-1032 (1990)

47. H. Sauer, M. Wartenberg, J. Hescheler: Reactive oxygen species as intracellular messengers during cell growth and differentiation. *Cell Physiol Biochem* 11, 173-186 (2001)

48. D. Heffetz, I. Bushkin, R. Dror, Y. Zick: The insulinomimetic agents  $H_2O_2$  and vanadate stimulate protein tyrosine phosphorylation in intact cells. *J Biol Chem* 265, 2896-2902 (1990)

49. A.R. Cross, O.T.G. Jones: Enzymic mechanisms of superoxide production. *Biochem Biophys Acta* 1057, 281-298 (1991)

50. M. Baggiolini, M. P. Wymann: Turning on the respiratory burst. *Trends Biochem Sci* 15, 69-72 (1990)

51. D.J. Volkman, E.S. Buescher, J.I. Gallin, A.S. Fauci: B cell lines as models for inherited phagocytic diseases: abnormal superoxide generation in chronic granulomatous disease and giant granules in Chediak-Higashi syndrome. *J Immunol* 133, 3006-3009 (1984)

52. G.A. Murrell, M.J. Francis, L. Bromley: Modulation of fibroblast proliferation by oxygen free radicals. *Biochem J* 265, 659-665 (1990)

53. T. Matsubara, M. Ziff: Increased superoxide anion release from human endothelial cells in response to cytokines. *J Immunol* 137, 3295-3298 (1986)

54. P. A. Craven, J. Pfanstiel, F.R. DeRubertis: Role of reactive oxygen in bile salt stimulation of colonic epithelial proliferation. *J Clin Invest* 77, 850-859 (1986)

55. T. Matsubara, M. Ziff: Superoxide anion release by human endothelial cells: synergism between a phorbol ester and a calcium ionophore. *J Cell Physiol* 127, 207-210 (1986)

56. M. Ushio-Fukai: VEGF signaling through NADPH oxidase-derived ROS. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 9, 731-739 (2007)

57. G.L. Semenza: Targeting HIF-1 for cancer therapy. *Nat Rev Cancer* 3, 721-732 (2003)

58. M.W. Dewhirst, Y. Cao, C.Y. Li, B. Moeller: Exploring the role of HIF-1 in early angiogenesis and response to radiotherapy. *Radiother Oncol* 83, 249-255 (2007)

59. C. Piccoli, A. D'Aprile, M. Ripoli, R. Scrima, D. Boffoli, A. Tabilio, N. Capitanio: The hypoxia-inducible factor is stabilized in circulating hematopoietic stem cells under normoxic conditions. *FEBS Lett* 581, 3111-3119 (2007)

60. M. Kubo, T.S. Li, R. Suzuki, M. Ohshima, S.L. Qin, K. Hamano: Short-term pretreatment with low-dose hydrogen peroxide enhances the efficacy of bone marrow cells for therapeutic angiogenesis. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 292, H2582-2588 (2007)

61. S.S. Deshpande, K. Irani: Oxidant signalling in carcinogenesis: a commentary. *Hum Exp Toxicol* 21, 63-64 (2002)

62. E.D. Harris: Regulation of antioxidant systems. *FASEB J* 6, 2675-2683 (1992)

63. H. Sies: Detoxification of oxygen free radicals. In: Oxygen radicals in chemistry and biology. Eds: W. Bors, M. Saran, D. Tait, *Walter de Gruyter*, Berlin, Germany, 653-661 (1984)

64. H. Sies, H. de Groot: Role of oxygen species in cell toxicity. *Toxicol Lett* 64-65, 547-551 (1992)

65. S.W. Stogner, D.K. Payne: Oxygen toxicity. Ann Pharmacother 26, 1554-1562 (1992)

66. E.R. Stadtman, R.L. Levine: Protein oxidation. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 899, 191-208 (2000)

67. L.J. Marnett: Oxyradicals and DNA damage. *Carcinogenesis* 21, 361-370 (2000)

68. Y. Gilgun-Sherki, E. Melamed, D. Offen: Oxidative stress induced neurodegenerative diseases: the need for antioxidants that penetrate the blood brain barrier. *Neuropharmacology* 40, 959-975 (2001)

69. B. Halliwell, M. Whiteman: Measuring reactive species and oxidative damage *in vivo* and in cell culture: how should you do it and what do the results mean? *Br J Pharmacol* 142, 231–255 (2004)

70. H. Nohl: Involvement of free radicals in aging. *Br Med Bull* 49, 653-667 (1993)

71. H. Takano, Y. Zou, H. Hasegawa, H. Akazawa, T. Nagai, I. Komuro: Oxidative stress-induced signal transduction pathways in cardiac myocytes: involvement of ROS in heart diseases. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 6, 789-794 (2003)

72. B.N. Ames, L.S. Gold, W.C. Willett: The causes and prevention of cancer. *Proc Natl Acad USA* 92, 5258-5265 (1995)

73. S. Basu, K. Michaelsson, H. Olofsson, S. Johansson, H. Melhus: Association between oxidative stress and bone mineral density. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 288, 275-279 (2001)

74. H. Sies: Oxidative stress: oxidants and antioxidants. *Exp Physiol* 82, 291-295 (1997)

75. J.K. Callaway, P.M. Beart, B. Jarrott: A reliable procedure for comparison of antioxidants in rat brain homogenates. *J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods* 39, 155-162 (1998)

76. A.A. Farooqui, W.Y. Ong, X.R. Lu, B. Halliwell, L.A. Horrocks: Neurochemical consequences of kainate-induced toxicity in brain: involvement of arachidonic acid release and prevention of toxicity by phospholipase A(2) inhibitors. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev* 38, 61–78 (2001)

77. W.L. Smith: Cyclooxygenases, peroxide tone and the allure of fish oil. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 17, 174–182 (2005)

78. J.D. Morrow: Quantification of isoprostanes as indices of oxidant stress and the risk of atherosclerosis in humans. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 25, 279–286 (2005)

79. S.S. Fam, J.D. Morrow: The isoprostanes: unique products of arachidonic acid oxidation – a review. *Curr Med Chem* 10, 1723–1740 (2003)

80. S. Moncada, E.A. Higgs: The discovery of nitric oxide and its role in vascular biology. *Br J Pharmacol* 147, S193-S201 (2006)

81. J.L. Zweier, P. Wang, A. Samouilov, P. Kuppusamy, P: Enzyme-independent formation of nitric oxide in biological tissues. *Nat Med* 1, 804-809 (1995)

82. J. Zhang, S.H. Snyder: Nitric oxide in the nervous system. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 35, 213-233 (1995)

83. S.F. Kim, D.A. Huri, S.H. Snyder: Inducible nitric oxide synthase binds, S-nitrosylates, and activates cyclooxygenase-2. *Science* 310, 1966-1970 (2005)

84. A.C. Degnim, S.E. Morrow, J. Ku, H.A. Zar, D.K. Nakayama: *J Surg Res* 75, 127-134 (1998)

85. J.S. Stamler, D.J. Singel, J. Loscalzo: Biochemistry of nitric oxide and its redox-activated forms. *Science* 258, 1898-1902 (1992)

86. T.W. Stone, J.I. Addae: The pharmacological manipulation of glutamate receptors and neuroprotection. *Eur J Pharmacol* 447, 285-296 (2002)

87. R.J. Reiter: Oxidative processes and antioxidative defense mechanisms in the aging brain. *FASEB J* 9, 526-533 (1995)

88. H. Sies, W. Stahl: Vitamins E and C, beta-carotene and other carotenoids as antioxidants. *Am J Clin Nutr* 62, 1315S-1321S (1995)

89. E.R. Stadtman: Oxidation of free amino acids and amino acid residues in proteins by radiolysis and by metal-catalyzed reactions. *Annu Rev Biochem* 62, 797-821 (1993)

90. M.D. Maines: The heme oxygenase system: a regulator of second messenger gases, *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 37, 517-554 (1997)

91. D.E. Baranano, M. Rao, C.D. Ferris, S.H. Snyder: Biliverdin reductase: a major physiologic cytoprotectant. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 99, 16093– 16098 (2002)

92. L.E. Otterbein, F.H. Bach, J. Alam, M. Soares, H. Tao Lu, M. Wysk, R.J. Davis, R.A. Flavell, A.M. Choi: Carbon monoxide has anti-inflammatory effects involving the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. *Nat Med* 6, 422-428 (2000)

93. I. Fridovich: Superoxide dismutases. An adaptation to a paramagnetic gas. *J Biol Chem* 264, 7761-7764 (1989)

94. K. Nakazono, N. Watanabe, K. Matsuno, J. Sasaki, T. Sato, M. Inoue: Does superoxide underlie the

pathogenesis of hypertension? Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 88, 10045-10048 (1991)

95. J. Busciglio, B.A. Yankner: Apoptosis and increased generation of reactive oxygen species in Down's syndrome neurons *in vitro*. *Nature* 378, 776-779 (1995)

96. J.L. Podratz, A.J. Windebank: NGF rescues DRG neurons *in vitro* from oxidative damage produced by hemodialyzers. *Neurotoxicology* 26, 343-350 (2005)

97. C. Lind, P. Hochstein, L. Ernster: DT-diaphorase as a quinone reductase: a cellular control device against semiquinone and superoxide radical formation. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 216, 178-185 (1982)

98. G. Cohen: Enyzmatic/nonenzymatic sources of oxyradicals and regulation of antioxidant defenses. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 738, 8-14 (1994)

99. M.E. Rice: Ascorbate regulation and its neuroprotective role in the brain. *Trends Neurosci* 23, 209-216 (2000)

100. G.A. Qureshi, S.H. Parvez, Eds: Oxidative stress and neurodegenerative disorders. *Elsevier*, Amsterdam, Netherlands (2007)

101. S. Krantic, N. Mechawar, S. Reix, R. Quirion: Molecular basis of programmed cell death involved in neurodegeneration.

Trends Neurosci 28, 670-676 (2005)

102. A.H. Schapira: Oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction in neurodegeneration. *Curr Opin Neurol* 9, 260-264 (1996)

103. M.F. Beal: Mitochondrial dysfunction in neurodegenerative diseases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1366, 211-223 (1998)

104. A.E. Shrimpton, R.L. Schelper, R.P. Linke, J. Hardy, R. Crook, D.W. Dickson, T. Ishizawa, R.L. Davis: A presenilin 1 mutation (L420R) in a family with early onset *al*zheimer disease, seizures and cotton wool plaques, but not spastic paraparesis. *Neuropathology* 27, 228-232 (2007)

105. R. Adalbert, J. Gilley, M.P. Coleman: Abeta, tau and ApoE4 in Alzheimer's disease: the axonal connection. *Trends Mol Med* 13, 135-142 (2007)

106. C.K. Chai: The genetics of Alzheimer's disease. *Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen* 22, 37-41 (2007)

107. M.P. Mattson: Cellular actions of beta-amyloid precursor protein and its soluble and fibrillogenic derivatives. *Physiol Rev* 77, 1081–1132 (1997)

108. D.A. Butterfield: Amyloid beta-peptide [1–42]associated free radical-induced oxidative stress and neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease brain: mechanisms and consequences. *Curr Med* 10, 2651–2659 (2003) 109. D.S. Wolf, M. Gearing, D.A. Snowdon, H. Mori, W.R. Markesbery, S.S. Mirra: Progression of regional neuropathology in Alzheimer disease and normal elderly: findings from the Nun study. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord* 13, 226–231 (1999)

110. D.R. Thal, U. Rub, M. Orantes, H. Braak: Phases of Abeta deposition in the human brain and its relevance for the development of AD. *Neurology* 58, 1791–1800 (2002)

111. P. Lipton: Ischemic cell death in brain neurons. *Physiol Rev* 79, 1431-1568 (1999)

112. K. Hawker, A.E. Lang: Hypoxic–ischemic damage of the basal ganglia. Case reports and a review of the literature. *Mov Disord* 5, 219–224 (1990)

113. C. Behl, J.B. Davis, R. Lesley, D. Schubert: Hydrogen peroxide mediates Amyloid-beta protein toxicity. *Cell* 77, 817-827 (1994)

114. T. Gasser: Genetics of Parkinson's disease. *J Neurol* 248, 833-840 (2001)

115. J.M. Savitt, V.L. Dawson, T.M. Dawson: Diagnosis and treatment of Parkinson disease: molecules to medicine. *J Clin Invest* 116, 1744-1754 (2006)

116. E. Trushina, C.T. McMurray: Oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction in neurodegenerative diseases. *Neuroscience* 145, 1233-1248 (2007)

117. P. Harjes, E.E. Wanker: The hunt for huntingtin function: interaction partners tell many different stories. *Trends Biochem Sci* 28, 425-433 (2003)

118. A. van Dellen, H.E. Grote, A.J. Hannan: Geneenvironment interactions, neuronal dysfunction and pathological plasticity in Huntington's disease. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 32, 1007–1019 (2005)

119. L.I. Bruijn, M.K. Houseweart, S. Kato, K.L. Anderson, S. D. Anderson, E. Ohama, A.G. Reaume, R.W. Scott, D.W. Cleveland: Aggregation and motor neuron toxicity of an ALS-linked SOD1 mutant independent from wild-type SOD1. *Science* 281,1851-1854 (1998)

120. M.E. Gurney, H. Pu, A.Y. Chiu, M.C. Dal Canto, C.Y. Polchow, D.D. Alexander, J. Caliendo, A. Hentati, Y.W. Kwon, H.X. Deng: Motor neuron degeneration in mice that express a human Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase mutation. *Science* 264, 1772-1775 (1994)

121. A. Gaeta, R. Hider: The crucial role of metal ions in neurodegeneration: the basis for a promising therapeutic strategy. *Br J Pharmacol* 146, 1041-1059 (2005)

122. A.J. Duncan, S.J. Heales: Nitric oxide and neurological disorders. *Mol Aspects Med* 26, 67-96 (2005)

123. F.J. Gonzalez: Roles of cytochromes P450 in chemical toxicity and oxidative stress: studies with CYP2E1. *Mutat Res* 569, 101-110 (2005)

124. S.T. Hou, J.P. MacManus: Molecular mechanisms of cerebral ischemia-induced neuronal death. *Int Rev Cytol* 221, 93-148 (2002)

125. R.A. Velliquette, T. O'Connor, R. Vassar: Energy inhibition elevates beta-secretase levels and activity and is potentially amyloidogenic in APP transgenic mice: possible early events in Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. *J Neurosci* 25, 10874–10883 (2005)

126. E. Cadenas, K.J. Davies: Mitochondrial free radical generation, oxidative stress, and aging. *Free Radic Biol Med* 29, 222-230 (2000)

127. T. Finkel, N.J. Holbrook: Oxidants, oxidative stress and the biology of ageing. *Nature* 408, 239-247 (2000)

128. J.A. Imlay: Pathways of oxidative damage. *Annu Rev Microbiol* 57, 395-418 (2003)

129. L.P. Liang, M. Patel: Iron-sulfur enzyme mediated mitochondrial superoxide toxicity in experimental Parkinson's disease. *J Neurochem* 90, 1076-1084 (2004)

130. B. Halliwell: Role of free radicals in the neurodegenerative diseases: therapeutic implications for antioxidant treatment. *Drugs Aging* 18, 685-716 (2001)

131. B. Halliwell: Hypothesis: proteasomal dysfunction: a primary event in neurodegeneration that leads to nitrative and oxidative stress and subsequent cell death. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 962, 182–194 (2002)

132. P.I. Moreira, K. Honda, Q. Liu, M.S. Santos, C.R. Oliveira, G. Aliev, A. Nunomura, X. Zhu, M.A. Smith, G. Perry: Oxidative stress: the old enemy in Alzheimer's disease pathophysiology. *Curr Alzheimer Res* 2, 403–408 (2005)

133. R. Sultana, M. Perluigi, D.A. Butterfield: Redox proteomics identification of oxidatively modified proteins in Alzheimer's disease brain and *in vivo* and *in vitro* models of AD centered around Abeta (1–42). *J* Chromatogr B 833, 3–11 (2006)

134. M.D. Neely, K.R. Sidell, D.G. Graham, T.J. Montine: The lipid peroxidation product 4-hydroxynonenal inhibits neurite outgrowth, disrupts neuronal microtubules, and modifies cellular tubulin. *J Neurochem* 72, 2323-2333 (1999)

135. J.J. Garcia, E. Martinez-Ballarin, M. Robinson, J.L. Allue, R.J. Reiter, C. Osuna, D. Acuna-Castroviejo: Protective effects of beta-carbolines and other antioxidants on lipid peroxidation due to high peroxide in rat brain homogenates. *Neurosci Lett* 294, 1-4 (2000)

136. E.A. Mazzio, K.F. Soliman: Cytoprotection of pyruvic acid and reduced beta-nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide against hydrogen peroxide toxicity in neuroblastoma cells. *Neurochem Res* 28, 733-741 (2003)

137. S. Turnbull, B.J. Tabner, O.M. El-Agnaf, S. Moore, Y. Davies, D. Allsop: alpha-Synuclein implicated in Parkinson's disease catalyses the formation of hydrogen peroxide *in vitro. Free Radic Biol Med* 30, 1163-1170 (2001)

138. C. Behl, M. Widmann, T. Trapp, F. Holsboer: 17betaoestradiol protects neurons from oxidative stress induced cell death *in vitro*. *Biochem Biophys Res Comm* 216, 473-482 (1995)

139. B. Halliwell: Reactive oxygen species and the central nervous system. *J Neurochem* 59, 1609-1623 (1992)

140. M.V. Avshalumov, B.T. Chen, M.E. Rice: Mechanisms underlying  $H_2O_2$ -mediated inhibition of synaptic transmission in rat hippocampal slices. *Brain Res* 882, 86-94 (2000)

141. T. Moos, E.H. Morgan: The metabolism of neuronal iron and its pathogenic role in neurological disease: Review. *Ann NY Acad Sci* 1012, 14-26 (2004)

142. D.W. Lee, J.K. Andersen, D. Kaur: Iron dysregulation and neurodegeneration: The molecular connection. *Mol Interv* 6, 89-97 (2006)

143. M.N. de Lima, M. Polydoro, D.C. Laranja, F. Bonatto, E. Bromberg, J.C. Moreira, F. Dal-Pizzol, N. Schroder: Recognition memory impairment and brain oxidative stress induced by postnatal iron administration. *Eur J Neurosci* 21, 2521-2528 (2005)

144. T. Paul: Effect of a prolonged superoxide flux on transferrin and ferritin. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 382, 253-261 (2000)

145. J.A. Swain, V. Darley-Usmar, J.M. Gutteridge: Peroxynitrite releases copper from ceruloplasmin: implications for atherosclerosis. *FEBS Lett* 342, 49-52 (1994)

146. A.H. Wyllie, J.F. Kerr, A.R. Currie: Cell death: the significance of apoptosis. *Int Rev Cytol* 68, 251-306 (1980)

147. N.S. Cheung, C.J. Pascoe, S.F. Giardina, C.A. John, P.M. Beart: Micromolar L-glutamate induces extensive apoptosis in an apoptotic-necrotic continuum of insultdependent, excitotoxic injury in cultured cortical neurones. *Neuropharmacology* 37, 1419-1429 (1998)

148. L.J. Martin, N.A. Al-Abdulla, A.M. Brambrink, J.R. Kirsch, F.E. Sieber, C. Portera-Cailliau: Neurodegeneration in excitotoxicity, global cerebral ischemia, and target deprivation: A perspective on the contributions of apoptosis and necrosis. *Brain Res Bull* 46, 281-309 (1998)

149. A.A. Fatokun, T.W. Stone, R.A. Smith: Hydrogen peroxide-induced oxidative stress in MC3T3-E1 cells: The effects of glutamate and protection by purines. *Bone* 39, 542-551 (2006)

150. A.A. Fatokun, T.W. Stone, R.A. Smith: Cell death in rat cerebellar granule neurons induced by hydrogen peroxide *in vitro*: mechanisms and protection by adenosine receptor ligands. *Brain Res* 1132, 193-202 (2007)

151. P.C. Kam, N.I. Ferch: Apoptosis: mechanisms and clinical implications. *Anaesthesia* 55, 1081-1093 (2000)

152. A.H. Wyllie, P.J. Carder, A.R. Clarke, K.J. Cripps, S. Gledhill, M.F. Greaves, S. Griffiths, D.J. Harrison, M.L. Hooper, R.G. Morris, C.A. Purdie, C.C. Bird: Apoptosis in carcinogenesis- the role of p53. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol* 59, 403-409 (1994)

153. R.S. Sloviter: Apoptosis: a guide for the perplexed. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 23, 19-24 (2002)

154. G.M. Cohen: Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. *Biochem J* 326, 1-16 (1997)

155. K.J. Banasiak, Y. Xia, G.G. Haddad: Mechanisms underlying hypoxia-induced neuronal apoptosis. *Prog Neurobiol* 62, 215-249 (2000)

156. A. Valencia, J. Moran: Reactive oxygen species induce different cell death mechanisms in cultured neurons. *Free Radic Biol Med* 36, 1112-1125 (2004)

157. J.F. Kerr: A personal account of the events leading to the definition of the apoptosis concept. Ed: S. Kumar, *Springer*, Berlin, 1-10 (1998)

158. E. Verdaguer, E.G. Jorda, A.M. Canudas, A. Jimenez, D. Pubill, E. Escubedo, J. Camarasa, M. Pallas, A. Camins: Antiapoptotic effects of roscovitine in cerebellar granule cells deprived of serum and potassium: a cell cycle-related mechanism. *Neurochem Int* 44, 251-61 (2004)

159. A. Ashkenazi, V.M. Dixit: Death receptors: signaling and modulation. *Science* 281, 1305-1308 (1998)

160. P.H. Krammer: CD95 (APO-1/Fas)-mediated apoptosis: live and let die. *Adv Immunol* 71, 163-210 (1999)

161. R.A. Kinloch, J.M. Treherne, L.M. Furness, I. Hajimohamadreza: The pharmacology of apoptosis. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 20, 35-42 (1999)

162. M. Sheikh, A. Fornance: Death and decoy receptors and p53-mediated apoptosis. *Leukemia* 14, 1509-1513 (2000)

163. R. Li, L. Yang, K. Lindholm, Y. Konishi, X. Yue, H. Hampel, D. Zhang, Y. Shen: Tumor necrosis factor death receptor signaling cascade is required for amyloid-beta protein-induced neuron death. *J Neurosci* 24, 1760-1771 (2004)

164. W.R. Schelman, R.D. Andres, K.J. Sipe, E. Kang, J.A. Weyhenmeyer: Glutamate mediates cell death and

increases the Bax to Bcl-2 ratio in a differentiated neuronal cell line. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res* 128, 160-169 (2004)

165. E.K. Tuominen, C.J. Wallace, P.K. Kinnunen: Phospholipid-cytochrome c interaction: evidence for the extended lipid anchorage. *J Biol Chem* 277, 8822-8826 (2002)

166. M.Y. Stepanichev, I.V. Kudryashova, A.A. Yakovlev, M.V. Onufriev, L.G. Khaspekov, A.A. Lyzhin, N.A. Lazareva, N.V. Gulyaeva: Central administration of a caspase inhibitor impairs shuttle-box performance in rats. *Neuroscience* 136, 579-91 (2005)

167. S. Nagata: Apoptosis by death factor. *Cell* 88, 355-365 (1997)

168. J.D. Robertson, E. Sleeper, M. Enoksson, S. Ceccatelli, C. Tamm, M. Emgard, S. Orrenius: Differential regulation of the mitochondrial and death receptor pathways in neural stem cells. *Eur J Neurosci* 19, 2613-21 (2004)

169. M.O. Hengartner: The biochemistry of apoptosis. *Nature* 407, 770-776 (2000)

170. M. Los, C. Stroh, R.U. Janicke, I.H. Engels, K. Schulze-Osthoff: Caspases: more than just killers? *Trends Immunol* 22, 31-34 (2001)

171. I.C. Lang-Rollin, H.J. Rideout, M. Noticewala, L. Stefanis: Mechanisms of caspase-independent neuronal death: energy depletion and free radical generation. *J Neurosci* 23, 11015-11025 (2003)

172. S.A. Susin, H.K. Lorenzo, N. Zamzami, I. Marzo, B.E. Snow, G.M. Brothers, J. Mangion, E. Jacotot, P. Costantini, M. Loeffler, N. Larochette, D.R. Goodlett, R. Aebersold, D.P. Siderovski, J.M. Penninger, G. Kroemer: Molecular characterization of mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor. *Nature* 397, 441-446 (1999)

173. N. Joza, S.A. Susin, E. Daugas, W.L. Stanford, S.K. Cho, C.Y. Li, T. Sasaki, A.J. Elia, H.Y. Cheng, L. Ravagnan, K.F. Ferri, N. Zanzami, A. Wakeham, R. Hakem, H. Yoshida, Y.Y. Kong, T.W. Mak, J.C. Zuniga-Pflucker, G. Kroemer, J.M. Penninger: Essential role of the mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor in programmed cell death. *Nature* 410, 549-554 (2001)

174. M.D. Miramar, P. Costantini, L. Ravagnan, L.M. Saraiva, D. Haouzi, G. Brothers, J.M. Penninger, M.L. Peleato, G. Kroemer, S.A. Susin: NADH oxidase activity of mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor. *J Biol Chem* 276, 16391-16398 (2001)

175. C. Cande, I. Cohen, E. Daugas, L. Ravagnan, N. Larochette, N. Zamzami, G. Kroemer: Apoptosis-inducing factor (AIF): a novel caspase-independent death effector released from mitochondria. *Biochimie* 84, 215-222 (2002)

176. C. Cande, N. Vahsen, I. Kouranti, E. Schmitt, E. Daugas, C. Spahr, J. Luban, R.T. Kroemer, F. Giordanetto, C. Garrido, J.M. Penninger, G. Kroemer: AIF and cyclophilin A cooperate in apoptosis-associated chromatinolysis. *Oncogene* 23, 1514-1521 (2004)

177. X. Wang, C. Yang, J. Chai, Y. Shi, D. Xue: Mechanisms of AIF-mediated apoptotic DNA degradation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science* 298, 1587-1592 (2002)

178. J.A. Klein, C.M. Longo-Guess, M.P. Rossmann, K.L. Seburn, R.E. Hurd, W.N. Frankel, R.T. Bronson, S.L. Ackerman: The harlequin mouse mutation down-regulates apoptosis-inducing factor. *Nature* 419, 367-374 (2002)

179. C.P. Connern, A.P. Halestrap: Recruitment of mitochondrial cyclophilin to the mitochondrial inner membrane under conditions of oxidative stress that enhance the opening of a calcium-sensitive non-specific channel. *Biochem J* 302, 321-324 (1994)

180. G. Beutner, A. Ruck, B. Riede, W. Welte, D. Brdiczka: Complexes between kinases, mitochondrial porin and adenylate translocator in rat brain resemble the permeability transition pore. *FEBS Lett* 396, 189-195 (1996)

181. S.A. Susin, N. Zamzami, M. Castedo, T. Hirsch, P. Marchetti, A. Macho, E. Daugas, M. Geuskens, G. Kroemer: Bcl-2 inhibits the mitochondrial release of an apoptogenic protease. *J Exp Med* 184, 1331-1341 (1996)

182. G.P. Gasic, P. Nicotera: To die or to sleep, perhaps to dream. *Toxicol Lett* 139, 221-227 (2003)

183. E. Bonfoco, D. Krainc, M. Ankarcrona, P. Nicotera, S.A. Lipton: Apoptosis and necrosis: two distinct events induced, respectively, by mild and intense insults with N-methyl-D-aspartate or nitric oxide/superoxide in cortical cell cultures. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 92, 7162-7166 (1995)

184. D.W. Choi: Calcium: still centre-stage in hypoxicischemic neuronal death. *Trends Neurosci* 18, 58-60 (1995)

185. M. Ankarcrona, J.M. Dypbukt, E. Bonfoco, B. Zhivotovsky, S. Orrenius, S.A. Lipton, P. Nicotera: Glutamate-induced neuronal death: a succession of necrosis and apoptosis depending on mirochondrial function. *Neuron* 15, 961-973 (1995)

186. G. Melino, R.A. Knight, P. Nicotera: How many ways to die? How many different models of cell death? *Cell Death Differ* 12, 1457-1462 (2005)

187. C. Cosi, H. Suzuki, D. Milani, L. Facci, M. Menegazzi, G. Vantini, Y. Kanai, S.D. Skaper: Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase: early involvement in glutamate-induced neurotoxicity in cultured cerebellar granule cells. *J Neurosci Res* 39, 38-46 (1994)

188. S.J. Hong, T.M. Dawson, V.L. Dawson: Nuclear and mitochondrial conversations in cell death: PARP-1 and AIF signaling. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 25, 259-264 (2004)

189. M.E. Smulson, C.M. Simbulan-Rosenthal, A.H. Boulares, A. Yakovlev, B. Stoica, S. Iyer, R. Luo, B. Haddad, Z.O. Wang, T. Pang, M. Jung, A. Dritschilo, D.S. Rosenthal: Roles of poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation and PARP in apoptosis, DNA repair, genomic stability and functions of p53 and E2F-1. *Adv Enzyme Regul* 40, 183-215 (2000)

190. S. Shall, G. de Murcia: Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1: what have we learned from the deficient mouse model? *Mutat Res* 460, 1-15 (2000)

191. G. de Murcia, S. Shall, Eds: From DNA damage and stress signalling to cell death: poly ADP-ribosylation reactions. *Oxford University Press*, New York (2000)

192. H.C. Ha, S.H. Snyder: Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase is a mediator of necrotic cell death by ATP depletion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 96, 13978-82 (1999)

193. F. Moroni, E. Meli, F. Peruginelli, A. Chiarugi, A. Cozzi, R. Picca, P. Romagnoli, R. Pellicciari, D.E. Pellegrini-Giampietro: Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase inhibitors attenuate necrotic but not apoptotic neuronal death in experimental models of cerebral ischemia. *Cell Death Differ* 8, 921-932 (2001)

194. A. Chiarugi: Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase: killer or conspirator? The "suicide hypothesis" revisited. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 23, 122-129 (2002)

195. D.W. Koh, T.M. Dawson, V.L. Dawson: Mediation of cell death by poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1. *Pharmacol Res* 52, 5-14 (2005)

196. U. Fischer, R.U. Janicke, K. Schulze-Osthoff: Many cuts to ruin: a comprehensive update of caspase substrates. *Cell Death Differ* 10, 76-100 (2003)

197. H. Aito, K.T. Aalto, K.O. Raivio: Adenine nucleotide metabolism and cell fate after oxidant exposure of rat cortical neurons: effects of inhibition of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase. *Brain Res* 1013, 117-124 (2004)

198. S.W. Yu, H. Wang, M.F. Poitras, C. Coombs, W.J. Bowers, H.J. Federoff, G.G. Poirier, T.M. Dawson, V.L. Dawson: Mediation of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1-dependent cell death by apoptosis-inducing factor. *Science* 297, 259-263 (2002)

199. L. Virag, C. Szabo: The therapeutic potential of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase inhibitors. *Pharmacol Rev* 54, 375-429 (2002)

200. S.D. Skaper: Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 in acute neuronal death and inflammation: a strategy for neuroprotection. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 993, 217-228 (2003)

201. G. Brochu, C. Duchaine, L. Thibeault, J. Lagueux, G.M. Shah, G.G. Poirier: Mode of action of poly(ADP-ribose) glycohydrolase. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1219, 342-350 (1994)

202. J.C. Ame, E.L. Jacobson, M.K. Jacobson: ADP-ribose polymer metabolism. In: From DNA damage and stress signaling to cell death: poly(ADP-ribosyl)ation reactions. Eds: G. de Murcia, S. Shall, *Oxford University Press*, New York, 1-34 (2000)

203. S.Y. Tang, M. Whiteman, A. Jenner, Z.F. Peng, B. Halliwell: Mechanism of cell death induced by an antioxidant extract of Cratoxylum cochinchinense (YCT) in Jurkat T cells: the role of reactive oxygen species and calcium. *Free Radic Biol Med* 36, 1588–1611 (2004)

204. S. Shimizu, Y. Eguchi, W. Kamiike, Y. Itoh, J. Hasegawa, K. Yamabe, Y. Otsuki, H. Matsuda, Y. Tsujimoto: Induction of apoptosis as well as necrosis by hypoxia and predominant prevention of apoptosis by Bcl-2 and Bcl-XL. *Cancer Res* 56, 2161-2166 (1996)

205. C. Portera-Cailliau, J.C. Hedreen, D.L. Price, V.E. Koliatsos: Evidence for apoptotic cell death in Huntington disease and excitotoxic animal models. *J Neurosci* 15, 3775-3787 (1995)

206. Y. Li, M. Chopp, N. Jiang, F. Yao, C. Zaloga: Temporal profile of *in situ* DNA fragmentation after transient middle cerebral artery occlusion in the rat. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 15, 389-397 (1995)

207. H. Pollard, C. Charriaut-Marlangue, A. Centagrel, A. Represa, O. Robain, J. Moreau, Y. Ben-Ari: Kainateinduced apoptotic cell death in hippocampal neurons. *Neuroscience* 63, 7-18 (1994)

208. E.J. Beilharz, C.E. Williams, M. Dragunow, E.S. Sirimanne, P.D. Gluckman: Mechanisms of delayed cell death following hypoxic-ischemic injury in the immature rat: evidence for apoptosis during selective neuronal loss. *Mol Brain Res* 29, 1-14 (1995)

209. C. Charriaut-Marlangue, I. Margaill, F. Borrega, M. Plotkine, Y. Ben-Ari: NG-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester reduces necrotic but not apoptotic cell death induced by reversible focal ischemia in rat. *Eur J Pharmacol* 310, 137-140 (1996)

210. J. Haddad: Antioxidant and prooxidant mechanisms in the regulation of redox(y)-sensitive transcription factors. *Cell Signal* 14, 879-897 (2002)

211. M. Genestra: Oxyl radicals, redox-sensitive signaling cascades and antioxidants. Cell Signal 19, 1807-1819 (2007)

212. J.J. Choi, J. Choi, C.D. Kang, X. Chen, C.F. Wu, K.H. Ko, W.K. Kim: Hydrogen peroxide induces the death of astrocytes through the down-regulation of the constitutive

nuclear factor-kappaB activity. *Free Radic Res* 41, 555-62 (2007)

213. Y.C. Ou, C.R.Yang, C.L. Cheng, S.L. Raung, Y.Y. Hung, C.J. Chen: Indomethacin induces apoptosis in 786-O renal cell carcinoma cells by activating mitogen-activated protein kinases and AKT. *Eur J Pharmacol* 563, 49-60 (2007)

214. P. Moi, K. Chan, I. Asunis, A. Cao, Y.W. Kan: Isolation of NF-E2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), a NF-E2-like basic leucine zipper transcriptional activator that binds to the tandem NF-E2/AP1 repeat of the betaglobin locus control region. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 91, 9926–9930 (1994)

215. A.Y. Shih, D.A. Johnson, G. Wong, A.D. Kraft, L. Jiang, H. Erb, J.A. Johnson, T.H. Murphy: Coordinate regulation of glutathione biosynthesis and release by Nrf2-expressing glia potently protects neurons from oxidative stress. *J Neurosci* 23, 3394–3406 (2003)

216. W. Qiang, J.M. Cahill, J. Liu, X. Kuang, N. Liu, V.L. Scofield, J.R. Voorhees, A.J. Reid, M. Yan, W.S. Lynn, P.K. Wong: Activation of transcription factor Nrf-2 and its downstream targets in response to moloney murine leukemia virus ts1-induced thiol depletion and oxidative stress in astrocytes. *J Virol* 78, 11926-11938 (2004)

217. M. McMahon, K. Itoh, M. Yamamoto, J.D. Hayes: Keap1-dependent proteasomal degradation of transcription factor Nrf2 contributes to the negative regulation of antioxidant response element-driven gene expression. *J Biol Chem* 278, 21592–21600 (2003)

218. K. Itoh, N. Wakabayashi, Y. Katoh, T. Ishii, K. Igarashi, J.D. Engel, M. Yamamoto: Keap1 represses nuclear activation of antioxidant responsive elements by Nrf2 through binding to the amino-terminal Neh2 domain. *Genes Dev* 13, 76–86 (1999)

219. R.M. Feddersen, R. Ehlenfeldt, W.S. Yunis, H.B. Clark, H.T. Orr: Disrupted cerebellar cortical development and progressive degeneration of Purkinje cells in SV40 T antigen transgenic mice. *Neuron* 9, 955-966 (1992)

220. E. Verdaguer, E. Garcia-Jorda, A.M. Canudas, E. Dominguez, A. Jimenez, D. Pubill, E. Escubedo, J.C. Pallas, A. Camins: Kainic acid-induced apoptosis in cerebellar granule neurons: an attempt at cell cycle reentry. *Neuroreport* 13, 413-416 (2002)

221. A. Copani, F. Condorelli, A. Caruso, C. Vancheri, A. Sala, A.M. Giuffrida Stella, P.L. Canonico, F. Nicoletti, M.A. Sortino: Mitotic signaling by beta-amyloid causes neuronal death. *FASEB J* 13, 2225-2234 (1999)

222. A. Copani, D. Melchiorri, A. Caricasole, F. Martini, P. Sale, R. Carnevale, R. Gradini, M.A. Sortino, L. Lenti, R. De Maria, F. Nicoletti: Beta-amyloid-induced synthesis of the ganglioside GD3 is a requisite for cell cycle reactivation and apoptosis in neurons. J Neurosci 22, 3963-3968 (2002)

223. I.I. Kruman, R.P. Wersto, F. Cardozo-Pelaez, L. Smilenov, S.L. Chan, F.J. Chrest, R. Emokpae Jr, M. Gorospe, M.P. Mattson: Cell cycle activation linked to neuronal cell death initiated by DNA damage. *Neuron* 41, 549-561 (2004)

224. T. Burmester, T. Hankeln: Neuroglobin: a respiratory protein of the nervous system. *News Physiol Sci* 19, 110–113 (2004)

225. S. Herold, A. Fago, R.E.Weber, S. Dewilde, L. Moens: Reactivity studies of the Fe(III) and Fe(II) NO forms of human neuroglobin reveal a potential role against oxidative stress. *J Biol Chem* 279, 22841–22847 (2004)

226. H. Wang, E, Cheng, S. Brooke, P. Chang, R. Sapolsky: Overexpression of antioxidant enzymes protects cultured hippocampal and cortical neurons from necrotic insults. *J Neurochem* 87, 1527-1534 (2004)

227. J.F. Turrens: Mitochondrial formation of reactive oxygen species. *J Physiol* 552, 335–344 (2003)

228. R. Brigelius-Flohe: Tissue-specific functions of individual glutathione

peroxidases. Free Radic Biol Med 27, 951-965 (1999)

229. R. Dringen, P.G. Pawlowski, J. Hirrlinger: Peroxide detoxification by brain cells. J. *Neurosci Res* 79, 157–165 (2005)

230. S.G. Rhee, H.Z. Chae, K. Kim: Peroxiredoxins: a historical overview and speculative preview of novel mechanisms and emerging concepts in cell signaling. *Free Radic Biol Med* 38, 1543–1552 (2005)

231. E. Passage, J.C. Norreel, P. Noack-Fraissignes, V. Sanguedolce, J. Pizant, X. Thirion, A. Robaglia-Schlupp, J.F. Pellissier, M. Fontes: Ascorbic acid treatment corrects the phenotype of a mouse model of Charcot–Marie–Tooth disease. *Nat Med* 10, 396–401 (2004)

232. C. Rice-Evans, G. Okunade, R. Khan: The suppression of iron release from activated myoglobin by physiological electron donors and by desferrioxamine. *Free Radic Res Commun* 7, 45–54 (1989)

233. J. Huang, D.B. Agus, C.J. Winfree, S. Kiss, W.J. Mack, R.A. McTaggart, T.F. Choudrhi, L.J. Kim, J. Mocco, D.J. Pinsky, W.D. Fox, R.J. Israel, T.A. Boyd, D.W. Golde, E.S. Connolly, Jr.: Dehydroascorbic acid, a blood-brain barrier transportable form of vitamin C, mediates potent cerebroprotection in experimental stroke. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 98, 11720–11724 (2001)

234. J.M. Zingg, A. Azzi: Non-antioxidant activities of vitamin E. *Curr Med Chem* 11, 1113–1133 (2004)

235. A. Martin, K. Youdim, A. Szprengiel, B. Shukitt-Hale, J. Joseph: Roles of vitamins E and C on neurodegenerative diseases and cognitive performance. *Nutr Rev* 60, 308–326 (2002)

236. B. Halliwell, J.M. Gutteridge: Role of free radicals and catalytic metal ions in human disease: an overview. *Methods Enzymol* 186, 1–85 (1990)

237. J.M. Gutteridge: Antioxidant properties of caeruloplasmin towards iron- and copper-dependent oxygen radical formation. *FEBS Lett* 157, 37–40 (1983)

238. J.M. Gutteridge, A. Smith: Antioxidant protection by haemopexin of haem-stimulated lipid peroxidation. *Biochem J* 256, 861–865 (1988)

239. J. Carrasco, M. Penkowa, M. Giralt, J. Camats, A. Molinero, I.L. Campbell, R.D. Palmiter, J. Hidalgo: Role of metallothionein-III following central nervous system damage. *Neurobiol Dis* 13, 22–36 (2003)

240. E.A. Decker, S.A. Livisay, S. Zhou: A re-evaluation of the antioxidant activity of purified carnosine. *Biochemistry (Mosc)* 65, 766–770 (2000)

241. P. Van Bergen, P. Rauhala, C.M. Spooner, C.C. Chiueh: Hemoglobin and iron-evoked oxidative stress in the brain: protection by bile pigments, manganese and S-nitrosoglutathione. *Free Radic Res* 31, 631–640 (1999)

242. S. Lin, X. Wei, K.R. Bales, A.B. Paul, Z. Ma, G. Yan, S.M. Paul, Y. Du: Minocycline blocks bilirubin neurotoxicity and prevents hyperbilirubinemia-induced cerebellar hypoplasia in the Gunn rat. *Eur J Neurosci* 22, 21–27 (2005)

243. V. Calabrese, R. Lodi, C. Tonon, V. D'Agata, M. Sapienza, G. Scapagnini, A. Mangiameli, G. Pennisi, A.M. Stella, D.A. Butterfield: Oxidative stress, mitochondrial dysfunction and cellular stress response in Friedreich's ataxia. *J Neurol Sci* 233, 145–162 (2005)

244. E.F. Chang, C.P. Claus, H.J. Vreman, R.J. Wong, L.J. Noble-Haeusslein: (2005) Heme regulation in traumatic brain injury: relevance to the adult and developing brain. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* 25, 1401–1417 (2005)

245. X. Zhang, W. Xie, S. Qu, T. Pan, X. Wang, W. Le: Neuroprotection by iron chelator against proteasome inhibitor-induced nigral degeneration. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 333, 544–549 (2005)

246. P.M. Doraiswamy: Non-cholinergic strategies for treating and preventing Alzheimer's disease. *CNS Drugs* 16, 811-824 (2002)

247. M.P. Smith, W.A. Cass: GDNF reduces oxidative stress in a 6-hydroxydopamine model of Parkinson's disease. *Neurosci Lett* 412, 259-263 (2007)

248. T. Miura, S. Muraoka, T. Ogiso: Inhibition of lipid peroxidation by estradiol and 2-hydroxyestradiol. *Steroids* 61, 379–383 (1996)

249. L.M. Garcia-Segura, I. Azcoitia, L.L. DonCarlos: Neuroprotection by estradiol. *Prog Neurobiol* 63, 29–60 (2001)

250. M. Kiray, B.U. Ergur, A. Bagriyanik, C. Pekcetin, I. Aksu, Z. Buldan: Suppression of apoptosis and oxidative stress by deprenyl and estradiol in aged rat liver. *Acta Histochem* (2007) [Epub ahead of print]

251. P. Heron, S. Daya: 17beta-estradiol protects against quinolinic acid-induced lipid peroxidation in the rat brain. *Metabolic Brain Disease* 15, 267-274 (2000)

252. A.M. Barron, S. J. Fuller, G. Verdile, R.N. Martins: Reproductive hormones modulate oxidative stress in Alzheimer's disease. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 8, 2047-2059 (2006)

253. D.P. Muller, M.A. Goss-Sampson: Neurochemical, neurophysiological, and neuropathological studies in vitamin E deficiency. *Crit Rev Neurobiol* 5, 239–263 (1990)

254. S.R. McDonald, R.S. Sohal, M.J. Forster: Concurrent administration of coenzyme Q10 and alpha-tocopherol improves learning in aged mice. *Free Radic Biol Med* 38, 729–736 (2005)

255. M.F. Beal, C.W. Shults: Effects of Coenzyme Q10 in Huntington's disease and early Parkinson's disease. *Biofactors* 18, 153–161 (2003)

256. E. Parks, M.G. Traber: Mechanisms of vitamin E regulation: research over the past decade and focus on the future. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 2, 405–412 (2000)

257. G. Escames, J.M. Guerrero, R.J. Reiter, J.J. Garcia, A. Munoz-Hoyos, G.G. Ortiz, C.S. Oh: Melatonin and vitamin E limit nitric oxide-induced lipid peroxidation in rat brain homogenates. *Neurosci Lett* 230, 147-150 (1997)

258. G. Di Carlo, N. Mascolo, A.A. Azzi, F. Capasso: Flavonoids: old and new aspects of a class of natural therapeutic drugs. *Life Sci* 65, 337-353 (1999)

259. E. Middleton Jr, C. Kandaswami, T.C. Theoharides: The effects of plant flavonoids on mammalian cells: implications for inflammation, heart disease, and cancer. *Pharmacol Rev* 52, 673-751 (2000)

260. D.F. Birt, S. Hendrich, W. Wang: Dietary agents in cancer prevention: flavonoids and isoflavonoids. *Pharmacol Ther* 90, 157-177 (2001)

261. M. Noroozi, W.J. Angerson, M.E. Lean: Effects of flavonoids and vitamin C on oxidative DNA damage to human lymphocytes. *Am J Clin Nutr* 67, 1210-1218 (1998)

262. H. Schroeter, J.P. Spencer, C. Rice-Evans, R.J. Williams: Flavonoids protect neurons from oxidized low-density-lipoprotein-induced apoptosis involving c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), c-Jun and caspase-3. *Biochem J* 358, 547-557 (2001)

263. V. Zbarsky, K.P. Datla, S. Parkar, D.K. Rai, O.I. Aruoma, D.T. Dexter: Neuroprotective properties of the natural phenolic antioxidants curcumin and naringenin but not quercetin and fisetin in a 6-OHDA model of Parkinson's disease. *Free Radic Res* 39, 1119–1125 (2005)

264. J.P. Spencer, M.M. Abd-el-Mohsen, C. Rice-Evans: Cellular uptake and metabolism of flavonoids and their metabolites: implications for their bioactivity. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 423, 148–161 (2004)

265. S.A. Mandel, Y. Avramovich-Tirosh, L. Reznichenko, H. Zheng, O. Weinreb, T. Amit, M.B. Youdim: Multifunctional activities of green tea catechins in neuroprotection. Modulation of cell survival genes, irondependent oxidative stress and PKC signaling pathway. *Neurosignals* 14, 46–60 (2005)

266. P. Niering, G. Michels, W. Watjen, S. Ohler, B. Steffan, Y. Chovolou, A. Kampkotter, P. Proksch, R. Kahl: Protective and detrimental effects of kaempferol in rat H4IIE cells: implication of oxidative stress and apoptosis. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 209,114-122 (2005)

267. E.W. Englander, H. Ma: Differential modulation of base excision repair activities during brain ontogeny: implications for repair of transcribed DNA. *Mech Ageing Dev* 127, 64–69 (2006)

268. S. Nigam, T. Schewe: Phospholipase A(2)s and lipid peroxidation *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1488, 167–181 (2000)

269. N.F. Bence, R.M. Sampat, R.R. Kopito: Impairment of the ubiquitin–proteasome system by protein aggregation. *Science* 292, 1552–1555 (2001)

270. R.V. Rao, K. Niazi, P. Mollahan, X. Mao, D. Crippen, K.S. Poksay, S. Chen, D.E. Bredesen: Coupling endoplasmic reticulum stress to the cell-death program: a novel HSP90-independent role for the small chaperone protein p23. *Cell Death Differ* 13, 415–425 (2006)

271. J. Ezaki, E. Kominami: The intracellular location and function of proteins of neuronal ceroid lipofuscinoses. *Brain Pathol* 14, 77–85 (2004)

272. H.T. Orr: Neurodegenerative disease: neuron protection agency. *Nature* 431, 747–748 (2004)

273. D.A. Bota, K.J. Davies: Lon protease preferentially degrades oxidized mitochondrial aconitase by an ATP-stimulated mechanism. *Nat Cell Biol* 4, 674–680 (2002)

274. A. Ciechanover, P. Brundin: The ubiquitin proteasome system in neurodegenerative diseases: sometimes the chicken, sometimes the egg. *Neuron* 40, 427–446 (2003)

275. T. Grune, T. Jung, K. Merker, K.J. Davies: Decreased proteolysis caused by protein aggregates, inclusion bodies, plaques, lipofuscin, ceroid, and 'aggresomes' during oxidative stress, aging, and disease. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 36, 2519–2530 (2004)

276. T. Grune, K.J. Davies: The proteasomal system and HNE-modified proteins. *Mol Aspects Med* 24, 195–204 (2003)

277. R.W. Orrell, R.J. Lane, M. Ross M: Antioxidant treatment for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis/motor neuron disease. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* CD002829 (2005)

278. P. Rustin, D. Bonnet, A. Rotig, A. Munnich, D. Sidi: Idebenone treatment in Friedreich patients: one-year-long randomized placebo-controlled trial. *Neurology* 62, 524– 525 (2004)

279. P.E. Hart, R. Lodi, B. Rajagopalan, J.L. Bradley, J.G. Crilley, C. Turner, A.M. Blamire, D. Manners, P. Styles, A.H. Schapira, J.M. Cooper: Antioxidant treatment of patients with Friedreich ataxia: four-year follow-up. *Arch Neurol* 62, 621–626 (2005)

280. L.O. Klotz, H. Sies: Defenses against peroxynitrite: selenocompounds and flavonoids. *Toxicol Lett* 140–141, 125–132 (2003)

281. K.R. Maples, F. Ma, Y.K. Zhang: Comparison of the radical trapping ability of PBN, S-PPBN and NXY-059. *Free Radic Res* 34, 417–426 (2001)

282. I. Margaill, M. Plotkine, D. Lerouet D. Antioxidant strategies in the treatment of stroke. *Free Radic Biol Med 39*, 429–443 (2005)

283. G.P. del Zoppo: Stroke and neurovascular protection. *N Engl J Med* 354, 553–555 (2006)

284. C.W. Olanow: The scientific basis for the current treatment of Parkinson's disease. *Annu Rev Med* 55, 41–60 (2004)

285. K.R. Maples, A.R. Green, R.A. Floyd: Nitrone-related therapeutics: potential of NXY-059 for the treatment of acute ischaemic stroke. *CNS Drugs* 18, 1071–1084 (2004)

286. P. Rustin, J.C. von Kleist-Retzow, K. Chantrel-Groussard, D. Sidi, A. Munnich, A. Rotig: Effect of idebenone on cardiomyopathy in Friedreich's ataxia: a preliminary study. *Lancet* 354, 477-479 (1999)

287. J.B. Schulz, T. Dehmer, L. Schols, H. Mende, C. Hardt, M. Vorgerd, K. Burk, W. Matson, J. Dichgans, M.F. Beal, M.B. Bogdanov: Oxidative stress in patients with Friedreich's ataxia. *Neurology* 55, 1719-1721 (2000)

288. A. Wong, J. Yang, P. Cavadini, C. Gellera, B. Lonnerdal, F. Taroni, G. Cortopassi: The Friedreich's ataxia mutation confers cellular sensitivity to oxidant stress which is rescued by chelators of iron and calcium and inhibitors of apoptosis. *Hum Mol Genet* 8, 425-430 (1999)

289. H. Hara: Molecular mechanism of neuroprotective drugs against oxidative stress-induced neuronal cell death. *Yakugaku Zasshi* 127, 1199-1205 (2007)

290. J.R. Vignes, J. Hugon: *In vitro* efficacy of three lazaroids in a model of acute chemical neuronal hypoxia. *Neurosci Lett* 407, 171-175 (2006)

291. R. Salerno-Kennedy, K.D. Cashman: Relationship between dementia and nutrition-related factors and disorders: an overview. *Int J Vitam Nutr Res* 75, 83–95 (2005)

292. M.P. Mattson, W. Duan, R. Wan, Z. Guo: Prophylactic activation of neuroprotective stress response pathways by dietary and behavioral manipulations. *NeuroRx* 1, 111–116 (2004)

293. J. Marx: Neuroscience. Preventing Alzheimer's: a lifelong commitment? *Science* 309, 864–866 (2005)

294. T. Kitamura, M. Mishina, H. Sugiyama: Enhancement of neurogenesis by running wheel exercises is suppressed in mice lacking NMDA receptor epsilon 1 subunit. *Neurosci Res* 47, 55-63 (2003)

295. A. Hennigan, R.M. O'Callaghan, A.M. Kelly: Neurotrophins and their receptors: roles in plasticity, neurodegeneration and neuroprotection. *Biochem Soc Trans* 35, 424-427 (2007)

Abbreviations: Abeta: amyloid beta; AD: Alzheimer's disease; AIF: apoptosis-inducing factor; ALS: amyotrophic lateral sclerosis; AP-1: activator protein-1; Apaf-1: apoptotic protease-activating factor-1; APP: amyloid precursor protein; ARE: antioxidant response element; BBB: blood-brain barrier; BDNF: brain-derived cGMP: neurotrophic factor: cyclic guanosine monophosphate; CO: carbon monoxide; DR: death receptor: EDRF: endothelial-derived relaxing factor: ER: endoplasmic reticulum: FA: Friedreich's ataxia: GDNF: glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor; GPx: glutathione peroxidase; GSH: reduced glutathione; GSSG: oxidized glutathione; HD: Huntington's disease; HO-1: heme oxygenase-1; HO-2: heme oxygenase-2; HIF-1: hypoxiainducible factor-1; HNE: 4-hydroxy-2,3-nonenal; H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>: hydrogen peroxide; LT: lymphotoxin; MAO: monoamine oxidase; MDA: malondialdehyde; MPTP: 1-methyl-4phenyl-1, 2, 3, 6-tetrahydropyridine; NGF: nerve growth factor; NO: nitric oxide; NOS: nitric oxide synthase; NAD: nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide; NADPH: reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate; NF-kappaB: nuclear factor-kappa B; NMDA: N-methyl-D-aspartate; Nrf-2: NF-E2-related factor-2; MAPKs: mitogen activated protein kinases; PAR: poly (ADP-ribose) polymer; PARG: poly (ADP-ribose) glycohydrolase; PARP: poly (ADPribose) polymerase; PD: Parkinson's disease; PLA2: phospholipase A2; PCD: programmed cell death; PKC: protein kinase C; PTP: permeability transition pore; PUFAs: polyunsaturated fatty acids; Prx: peroxiredoxins; RNS: reactive nitrogen species; ROS: reactive oxygen species; sGC: soluble guanylate cyclase; SOD: superoxide dismutase; SOR: superoxide reductase; TBARS: thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances; TNF: tumor necrosis factor; TRAIL: TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand; VEGF: vascular endothelial growth factor; VEGFR: vascular endothelial growth factor receptor

**Key Words:** Reactive oxygen species, Oxidative stress, Nitrosative stress, Neurons, Cell death, Neurodegeneration, Transition metals, Neuroprotection, Antioxidants, Review

Send correspondence to: Dr. Amos Akintayo Fatokun, Division of Neuroscience and Biomedical Systems, IBLS, University of Glasgow, Glasgow G12 8QQ, UK. Tel: 44-141-330-6373, Fax: 44-141-330-2923, E-mail: amosfatokun@yahoo.com

http://www.bioscience.org/current/vol13.htm